Top Curr Chem (2013) 329: 73–132 DOI: 10.1007/128_2012_360 © Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2012 Published online: 6 September 2012

Cancer Chemoprevention and Nutri-Epigenetics: State of the Art and Future Challenges

Clarissa Gerhauser

Abstract The term "epigenetics" refers to modifications in gene expression caused by heritable, but potentially reversible, changes in DNA methylation and chromatin structure. Epigenetic alterations have been identified as promising new targets for cancer prevention strategies as they occur early during carcinogenesis and represent potentially initiating events for cancer development. Over the past few years, nutriepigenetics - the influence of dietary components on mechanisms influencing the epigenome – has emerged as an exciting new field in current epigenetic research. During carcinogenesis, major cellular functions and pathways, including drug metabolism, cell cycle regulation, potential to repair DNA damage or to induce apoptosis, response to inflammatory stimuli, cell signalling, and cell growth control and differentiation become deregulated. Recent evidence now indicates that epigenetic alterations contribute to these cellular defects, for example epigenetic silencing of detoxifying enzymes, tumor suppressor genes, cell cycle regulators, apoptosis-inducing and DNA repair genes, nuclear receptors, signal transducers and transcription factors by promoter methylation, and modifications of histones and non-histone proteins such as p53, NF- κB , and the chaperone HSP90 by acetylation or methylation.

The present review will summarize the potential of natural chemopreventive agents to counteract these cancer-related epigenetic alterations by influencing the activity or expression of DNA methyltransferases and histone modifying enzymes. Chemopreventive agents that target the epigenome include micronutrients (folate, retinoic acid, and selenium compounds), butyrate, polyphenols from green tea, apples, coffee, black raspberries, and other dietary sources, genistein and soy isoflavones, curcumin, resveratrol, dihydrocoumarin, nordihydroguaiaretic acid (NDGA), lycopene, anacardic acid, garcinol, constituents of *Allium* species and cruciferous vegetables, including indol-3-carbinol (I3C), diindolylmethane (DIM),

C. Gerhauser (🖂)

Division Epigenomics and Cancer Risk Factors, German Cancer Research Center, Im Neuenheimer Feld 280, 69120 Heidelberg, Germany e-mail: c.gerhauser@dkfz.de

sulforaphane, phenylethyl isothiocyanate (PEITC), phenylhexyl isothiocyanate (PHI), diallyldisulfide (DADS) and its metabolite allyl mercaptan (AM), cambinol, and relatively unexplored modulators of histone lysine methylation (chaetocin, polyamine analogs). So far, data are still mainly derived from in vitro investigations, and results of animal models or human intervention studies are limited that demonstrate the functional relevance of epigenetic mechanisms for health promoting or cancer preventive efficacy of natural products. Also, most studies have focused on single candidate genes or mechanisms. With the emergence of novel technologies such as next-generation sequencing, future research has the potential to explore nutri-epigenomics at a genome-wide level to understand better the importance of epigenetic mechanisms for gene regulation in cancer chemoprevention.

Keywords Cancer chemoprevention • Dietary compounds • DNA methylation • Histone modifications • Nutri-epigenetics

Contents

		/+
2 DNA Methylation		75
3 Histone Modifications		77
4 MicroRNAs		78
5 Interplay Between Chemopreventive and Epigenetic Mechanisms and Natura	al Products	
Effects		79
6 Detoxification		81
7 Cell Cycle Regulation		83
8 Apoptosis		89
9 DNA Repair		91
10 Inflammation and Regulation of NF-κB		92
11 Cell Signaling and Cell Growth		94
12 Cell Differentiation		98
13 Summary and Conclusions		100
References		116

1 Introduction

The term "epigenetics" refers to modifications in gene expression caused by heritable, but potentially reversible, changes in DNA methylation and chromatin structure [1]. Given the fact that epigenetic modifications are reversible and occur early during carcinogenesis as potentially initiating events for cancer development, they have been identified as promising new targets for cancer prevention strategies. Major epigenetic mechanisms of gene regulation include DNA methylation, modifications of the chromatin structure by histone tail acetylation and methylation, and small non-coding microRNAs, that affect gene expression by targeted degradation of mRNAs or inhibition of their translation (overview in Fig. 1) [3, 4].



Fig. 1 Overview of epigenetic mechanisms including DNA methylation, histone tail modifications and non-coding (micro) RNAs, targeting DNA, N-terminal histone tails and mRNA (modified from [2], with permission of Nature Publishing Group)

Epigenetic mechanisms are essential to control normal cellular functions and they play an important role during development. Distinct patterns of DNA methylation regulate tissue specific gene expression and are involved in X-chromosome inactivation and genomic imprinting [5–7]. Histone modifications are critical for memory formation [4, 8]. Interestingly, epigenetic profiles can be modified to adapt to changes in the environment (e.g., nutrition, chemical exposure, smoking, radiation, etc.) [3, 9] as has been exemplified in studies with monozygotic twins and inbred animals [10, 11]. Consequently, alterations in DNA methylation and histone marks eventually contribute to the development of age-related and lifestyle-related diseases, such as metabolic syndrome, Alzheimer's disease, and cancer [8, 12, 13].

2 DNA Methylation

DNA methylation is mediated by DNA methyltransferases (*DNMT*) that transfer methyl groups from *S*-adenosyl-L-methionine (SAM) to the 5'-position of cytosines. This reaction mainly takes place at cytosines when positioned next to a guanine (CpG dinucleotides) and creates 5-methylcytosine (5mC) and *S*-adenosyl-L-homocysteine (SAH). Three active mammalian DNMTs have been identified so far, i.e., *DNMT1*, *3a*, and *3b*. *DNMT1* is a maintenance methyltransferase that maintains DNA methylation during DNA replication. It preferentially methylates the newly synthesized,



Fig. 2 Overview of DNA methylation changes during carcinogenesis and cancer chemopreventive agents inhibiting the activity of expression of DNMTs, thereby preventing aberrant (promoter) hypermethylation or genome wide hypomethylation. DNA methylation is catalyzed by DNA methyltransferases (DNMTs) using *S*-adenosylmethionine (SAM) as a substrate. See text and Table 1 (Appendix) for further details. *Asterisks* indicate epigenetic activity in vivo. Empty circles: unmethylated CpG dinucleotide; red circles: methylated CpG site

unmethylated DNA strand after replication and thus assures transmission of DNA methylation patterns to daughter cells. *DNMT3a* and *DNMT3b* are "de novo" methyltransferases that catalyze methylation of previously unmethylated sequences. *DNMT3b* is believed to play an important role during tumorigenesis [14, 15].

In normal cells, CpG-rich sequences (so-called CpG islands, CGIs) in gene promoter regions are generally unmethylated, with the exception of about 6-8%CGIs methylated in a tissue-specific manner [7]. Conversely, the majority of CpG sites in repetitive sequences such as ribosomal DNA repeats, satellite repeats, or centromeric repeats are often heavily methylated, thereby contributing to chromosomal stability by limiting accessibility to the transcription machinery [16]. This controlled pattern of DNA methylation is disrupted during ageing, carcinogenesis, or development of chronic diseases. Increased methylation (DNA hypermethylation) of promoter CGIs leads to transcriptional silencing of tumor suppressors and other genes with important biological functions [12, 16, 17]. In contrast, global loss of DNA methylation at repetitive genomic sequences (DNA hypomethylation) during carcinogenesis has been associated with genomic instability and chromosomal aberrations and was first described about 30 years ago [18, 19] (Fig. 2). Different from irreversible gene inactivation by genetic deletions or nonsense mutations, genes silenced by epigenetic modifications are still intact and can potentially be reactivated by small molecules acting as modifiers of epigenetic



Fig. 3 Simplified overview of histone modifying enzymes with a focus on histone deacetylases (HDACs), histone acetyltransferases (HATs), histone methyl transferases (HTMs), and histone demethylases (HDM), and their influence on chromatin structure. Sirtuins represent a NAD⁺-dependent subclass of HDACs (class III). Also indicated is the inhibitory potential of chemopreventive agents. See text and Tables 2 and 3 (Appendix) for further details. *Asterisks* indicate epigenetic activity in vivo

mechanisms. Consequently, development of agents or food components that prevent or reverse methylation-induced inactivation of gene expression is a new promising approach for cancer prevention [20].

3 Histone Modifications

Epigenetic regulation of gene expression is also mediated by post-translational modifications at the N-terminal tails of histones. These include acetylation, methylation, phosphorylation, ubiquitinylation, sumoylation, and ADP ribosylation and contribute to genomic stability, DNA damage response, and cell cycle checkpoint integrity [118–120]. Histones can be modified through sequence-specific transcription factors or on a more global scale through histone-modifying enzymes [120]. So far, histone acetylation and histone methylation have been investigated the most and disturbance of their balance has been associated with neoplastic transformation (Fig. 3).

Histone acetylation is maintained by the interplay of histone acetyltransferases (HATs) and histone deacetylases (HDACs). HATs transfer acetyl groups from acetyl-CoA to the ε -amino group of lysine (K) residues in histone tails, whereas HDACs remove histone acetyl groups by catalyzing their transfer to Coenzyme A (CoA). Acetylation of histone tails opens up the chromatin structure, allowing transcription factors to access the DNA. Consequently, proteins with HAT catalytic

activity are often transcriptional coactivators. So far at least 25 *HAT* proteins have been characterized. They are organized into four families based on structure homology [189] and often possess distinct histone specificity. Subgroups include the GNAT (*hGCN5*, *PCAF*), MYST (*MYST*, *Tip60*), p300/CBP (*p300/CBP*), SRC (*SRC-1*), and TAFII250 families (*TAFII250*) [119, 190]. In contrast to histone acetylation, histone deacetylation generally leads to chromatin condensation and transcriptional repression. So far, 18 proteins with *HDAC* activity have been classified [191, 192]. *HDACs* 1–11 are subdivided into three classes – I, II, and IV – based on homology, size, sub-cellular expression, and number of enzymatic domains. Class III is comprised of *sirtuins* 1–7, which are structurally unrelated to class I and II HDACs and require NAD⁺ as a cofactor for activity [191, 192]. Interestingly, *HDAC* substrates are not limited to histones. As further outlined below, several important regulatory proteins and transcription factors such as *p53*, *E2F*, and *nuclear factor-κB* (*NF-κB*) involved in stress response, inflammation, and apoptosis have been shown to be regulated by acetylation [193–195].

Histone methylation takes place at lysine and arginine residues. Histone lysine methylation has activating or repressive effects on gene expression. This is dependent on the lysine residue that is methylated (e.g., K4, K9, K27, K36, K79 in H3), the methylation status (mono-, di-, or tri-methylation), and the location (interaction with promoter vs gene coding regions) [118, 119, 196]. Methylation at H3K4, H3K36, and H3K79 is generally associated with transcriptional active chromatin (euchromatin), whereas methylation at H3K9, H3K27, and H4K20 is frequently associated with transcriptional inactive heterochromatin [190, 197]. Histone lysine methylation is mediated by histone lysine methyltransferases (HMTs) that transfer a methyl group from SAM to the lysine residue. HMTs can be classified as Dotl protein family and proteins containing a so-called SET domain, based on sequence similarity with Drosophila proteins suppressor of variegation (SUV), enhancer of zeste (EZH), and homeobox gene regulator Trithorax (TRX). So far, more than 50 SET domain family members have been identified in humans [197]. They are grouped into six subfamilies, SET1, SET2, SUV39, EZH, SMYD, and PRDM, and several SET-containing HMTs that do not fall into these groups [197].

Several types of *histone lysine demethylases* (HDMs) have been identified so far, for example *lysine specific demethylase 1* (LSD1) and the family of about 20 Jumonji domain-containing (JmjC) histone demethylases [118, 119, 197]. Similar to lysine acetylation, lysine methylation is not limited to histone proteins, and several non-histone protein substrates including p53, retinoblastoma protein (*RB*), the *NF*- κ B subunit *RelA*, and estrogen receptor α (*ER* α) have been identified (summarized in [198–200]).

4 MicroRNAs

MicroRNAs (miRNAs) are small non-coding RNAs of 20–22 nucleotides that inhibit gene expression at the posttranscriptional level. MiRNAs are involved in the regulation of key biological processes, including development, differentiation, apoptosis, and proliferation, and are known to be altered in a variety of chronic degenerative diseases including cancer [201]. MiRNAs are generated from RNA precursor structures by a protein complex system composed of members of the Argonaute protein family, polymerase II-dependent transcription, and the ribonucleases Drosha and Dicer [202]. MiRNAs regulate the transformation of mRNA into proteins, either by imperfect base-pairing to the mRNA 3'-untranslated regions to repress protein synthesis, or by affecting mRNA stability. Each miRNA is expected to control several hundred genes. They have been implicated in cancer initiation and progression, and their expression is often down-regulated during carcinogenesis. Major mechanisms of miRNA deregulation include genetic and epigenetic alterations as well as defects in the miRNA processing machinery [196].

5 Interplay Between Chemopreventive and Epigenetic Mechanisms and Natural Products Effects

Over the last few years, evidence has accumulated that natural products and dietary constituents with chemopreventive potential have an impact on DNA methylation (Fig. 2), histone modifications (Fig. 3), and miRNA expression. The available information on the topic has been summarized in several recent review articles [20–36, 121, 122, 203, 204].

As indicated in Fig. 2, folate and B-vitamins have a potential impact on DNA hypomethylation. They affect the so called "one-carbon metabolism" which provides methyl groups for methylation reactions. Folate is an important factor for the maintenance of DNA biosynthesis and DNA repair, and folate deficiency leads to global DNA hypomethylation, genomic instability, and chromosomal damage. As an essential micronutrient, folate needs to be taken up from dietary sources, such as citrus fruits, dark green vegetables, whole grains, and dried beans. Alcohol misuse is often associated with folate deficiency. Epidemiological studies have indicated that low folate levels are associated with an increased risk for colorectum, breast, ovary, pancreas, brain, lung, and cervix cancer [66, 76, 205]. Consequently, the relationship between folate status, DNA methylation, and cancer risk has been analyzed in numerous rodent carcinogenesis models and in human intervention studies. Overall, the results are inconclusive and depend on various parameters, for example dose and timing of the intervention, the severity of folate deficiency, and health status (reviewed in [23, 66-68, 76]). Excessive intake of synthetic folic acid (from high-dose supplements or fortified foods) may even increase human cancer risk by accelerating growth of precancerous lesions [66]. Therefore folate supplementation cannot be generally recommended, and deficiencies should be prevented by dietary intake. In a cohort-based observation study with 1,100 participants, Stidley et al. investigated the effect of various dietary factors on promoter methylation levels of eight genes commonly hypermethylated



in cancer, including *RassF1A*, *p16*, *MGMT*, *DAPK*, *GATA4*, *GATA5*, *PAX5* α , and *PAX5* β in exfoliated aerodigestive tract cells from sputum samples of current and former smokers. Significant protection from DNA methylation (less than two genes methylated) was observed for regular consumption of folate [OR (odds ratio) = 0.84 per 750 µg/day; CI (95% confidence interval), 0.72–0.99], leafy green vegetables (OR, 0.83 per 12 monthly servings; CI, 0.74–0.93), and multivitamin use (OR, 0.57; CI, 0.40–0.83) [77].

The following chapter will focus on pathways which are relevant for chemoprevention and are commonly deregulated by epigenetic mechanisms in cancer cells, including drug detoxification, cell cycle regulation, apoptosis induction, DNA repair, tumor-associated inflammation, cell signaling that promotes cell growth, and cell differentiation (overview in Fig. 4). It will present a summary of natural chemopreventive agents targeting these pathways by affecting DNA methylation and histone tail modifications. Their effect on miRNAs and subsequent gene expression will not be discussed.

Plant compounds which affect DNA methylation and inhibit DNMT enzymatic activity (DNMT inhibitors, DNMTi), revert aberrant DNA promoter methylation, or reactivate genes silenced by promoter hypermethylation, are listed in Table 1 (Appendix). Natural products with influence on histone acetylation and methylation that inhibit the activity or modulate the expression of histone-modifying enzymes including HDACs, SIRTs, HATs, and HMTs are summarized in Tables 2 and 3 (Appendix).

6 Detoxification

GSTP1 is a member of the glutathione *S*-transferase family of isoenzymes that conjugate reactive chemicals and carcinogens with the tripeptide glutathione (GSH) and thus enhance their excretion and detoxification [206]. Induction of GSTs and other enzymes involved in phase 2 of drug metabolism via the *Nrf2-Keap1* pathway is an important mechanism in cancer chemoprevention [207]. Recently, *GSTP1* activity has also been associated with cell-signaling functions critical for survival, for example the regulation of *c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK)* activity and modulation of protein functions by *S*-glutathionylation [208].

Loss of GSTP1 expression by CGI hypermethylation is very common in prostate cancer [209]. GSTP1 is expressed and unmethylated in normal prostate tissue. Hypermethylation increases with increasing prostate carcinogenesis and can be detected 70-100% prostate adenocarcinoma [209]. in up to GSTP1 hypermethylation is also detectable in plasma, ejaculate, or urine, and is discussed as a promising prostate cancer biomarker. In addition to prostate cancer, GSTP1 hypermethylation is frequent in $\sim 30\%$ and > 80% of breast cancer and hepatocellular carcinoma, respectively [209]. Deletion of GSTP1 in mice was shown to enhance susceptibility to chemically-induced skin and lung cancer, and to increase adenoma incidence and multiplicity when mGstp1/p2 knockout mice were crossed with $APC^{Min/+}$ mice [206]. Gene expression studies in these models indicate a protective role of *GSTP1* in inflammation and immune response.

Reexpression of GSTP1 after treatment with natural products has been tested in prostate and breast cancer cell lines. Ramachandran et al. was unable to detect demethylation and reexpression of GSTP1 in LNCaP and PC-3 prostate cancer cells after treatment with seleno-DL-methionine. More recently, reactivation of GSTP1 by sodium selenite in LNCaP cells was shown to involve a dual effect on both DNA methylation and histone modifications. Incubation with low dose sodium selenite lowered DNMT1 mRNA and protein expression, reduced global DNA methylation, and led to the reexpression of GSTP1 associated with reduced GSTP1 promoter methylation [115]. An earlier study identified sodium selenite and organic seleno-compounds as inhibitors of DNMT activity in vitro [112]. Therefore, direct inhibition of DNMT enzyme activity might contribute to the demethylating potential of sodium selenite. *Phenethylisothiocyanate* (*PEITC*) derived from the glucosinolate gluconasturtiin from watercress was able to revert epigenetic silencing of GSTP1 in LNCaP cells. Reduced DNA methylation at specific CpG sites was associated with enhanced protein expression and increased GSTP1 enzymatic activity [100]. Green tea polyphenols (GTP) and epigallocatechin gallate (EGCG) inhibited DNMT enzyme activity and DNMT protein expression in LNCaP cells. DNMT inhibition was associated with reduced methylation of the GSTP1 proximal promoter and reactivation of GSTP1 expression. Transcription was facilitated by enhanced binding of transcription factor Sp1 to the GSTP1 promoter [45]. Intervention of prostate cancer cell lines with the soy phytoestrogens genistein and daidzein significantly reduced GSTP1 promoter methylation and resulted in reexpression of GSTP1 protein, determined by immunocytochemistry and western blotting [83, 84]. The mechanism of inhibition was not further analyzed. King-Batoon et al. investigated the effects of genistein and the tomato-derived carotenoid lycopene on DNA methylation in breast cancer cells. A single application of lycopene reactivated GSTP1 mRNA expression within 1 week, associated with reduced promoter methylation in MDA-MB-468 cells, whereas genistein was weakly effective only after repetitive treatments. Both compounds were ineffective in the MCF7 cell line, and also did not reduced $RAR\beta$ and HIN1 promoter methylation in both cancer cell lines [79]. Similarly, treatment of MCF7 cells with a series of dietary polyphenols, including ellagic acid, protocatechuic acid, sinapic acid, syringic acid, rosmarinic acid, betanin, and phloretin did not lead to demethylation and reexpression of GSTP1, RASSF1A, and HIN1, although all of these compounds at the same concentrations inhibited DNMT activity in vitro by 20-88% [40]. Lack of demethylating activity in cell culture might indicate an unspecific enzyme inhibitory effect.

As mentioned above, transcription factor *Nrf2* (nuclear factor-erythroid 2 p45related factor 2) plays an important role in phase 2 enzyme induction [207]. Recently, *Nrf2* was shown to be epigenetically silenced by promoter methylation at specific CpG sites during prostate carcinogenesis in tumors of transgenic adenocarcinoma of mouse prostate (TRAMP) mice and tumorigenic TRAMP C1 cells. In contrast, the *Nrf2* promoter CGI was unmethylated in normal prostate tissue and non-tumorigenic TRAMP C3 cells. Methylation led to transcriptional repression by increased binding of methyl binding protein 2 (MBD2) and H3K9me3, and reduced interaction with RNA polymerase II and the activating histone mark acetylated histone 3 (ac-H3) [210]. Treatment of TRAMP C1 cells with *curcumin* significantly reduced *Nrf2* promoter methylation at five specific CpG sites and led to mRNA reexpression of *Nrf2* and NAD(P)H:quinone reductase (*NQO1*) as a downstream target [49]. Curcumin (diferuloyl methane) is a well characterized cancer chemopreventive agent derived from turmeric (*Curcuma longa*) [211].

7 Cell Cycle Regulation

One of the hallmarks of cancer cells is their ability to evade growth-suppressing signals. Various genes affecting cell cycle progression have been identified as tumor suppressor genes, first of all *p53* and *pRB* [212]. Progression through the cell cycle is regulated through activation and inactivation of cyclin-dependent kinase (Cdks) that form sequential complexes with cyclins A–E during the different phases G₁, S, G₂, and M of the cell cycle. During G₁ phase, Cdk2–cyclin E and Cdk4/6–cyclin D1 complexes promote entry into S-phase by phosphorylation of *pRB*, thereby releasing the transcription factor *E2F* [213]. The activity of Cdks is controlled by binding of Cdk inhibitors (CKIs) to Cdk–cyclin complexes. CKIs *p21*, *p27*, and *p57* preferentially interact with Cdk2– and Cdk4–cyclin complexes, whereas CKIs *p15^{INK4B}* and *p16^{INK4A}* are more specific for Cdk4– and Cdk6–cyclin complexes and block their interaction with cyclin D [213].

Interestingly, both DNA methylation and histone acetylation are involved in the regulation of CKI expression, as exemplified with $p16^{INK4A}$ and $p21^{CIP1/WAF1}$. $p16^{INK4A}$ (inhibitor of Cdk4, also known as *CDKN2*, CDK inhibitor 2) is genetically inactivated by point mutations, deletion, or DNA methylation in about 50% of all human cancers [214]. Hypermethylation of the p16 promoter is frequently observed in all major human malignancies, including hepatocellular carcinoma, primary gastric carcinoma, Barrett's esophagus and esophageal adenocarcinoma [214], breast cancer [215], squamous cell carcinoma of the lung [216], colorectal cancer [217], lymphoma [218], as well as tumors of the ovary, uterus, head and neck, brain, kidney, bladder, and pancreas [219]. Murine p16 knockout strains are more prone to spontaneous tumorigenesis than wildtype littermates, whereas overexpression of p16 led to a threefold reduction of spontaneous cancers [220].

Several studies have investigated whether natural products were able to demethylate and reactivate p16 in a wide variety of cancer cell lines. Fang et al. reported demethylation and re-expression of p16 in KYSE510 esophageal cancer cells and HCT116 colon cancer cells after treatment with EGCG [37, 55]. These results could not be confirmed in a subsequent study by Chuang et al. [56] using T24 bladder cancer cells, HT 29 colon cancer cells, and PC3 prostate cancer cells. In A431 epidermoid carcinoma cells, EGCG decreased global methylation and inhibited DNMT activity as well as expression of DNMT1, 3a, and 3b, which led to the reexpression of p16 mRNA and protein [61]. Genistein treatment of KYSE510 esophageal cancer cells resulted in dose-dependent and time-dependent demethylation and re-expression of p16 [78]. In a study by Fini et al., intervention of RKO, SW48, and SW480 colon cancer cells with an *apple polyphenol extract* also resulted in p16 promoter demethylation and mRNA or protein reexpression. This was explained by downregulation of *DNMT 1* and *DNMT 3b* protein expression in RKO and SW480 cells [38]. Nordihydroguaiaretic acid (NDGA) was investigated in RKO and T47D breast cancer cell lines. p16 promoter demethylation and reactivation was associated with reduced *cyclin D1* expression and *RB* phosphorylation, G₁ cell cycle arrest, and increased senescence [96]. *Phenylhexyl isothiocyanate (PHI)* was initially identified as an HDAC inhibitor, as described below. Lu et al. were able to demonstrate that intervention in RPMI8226 myeloma cells reduced p16 promoter methylation and induced cell cycle arrest in G₁ phase [102].

p21, also known as CDK-interacting protein 1 (Cip1) or wild-type p53-activated fragment 1 (WAF1), is encoded by the cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor 1 CDKN1A gene locus [221-223]. p21 directly inhibits the activity of Cdk2/cyclin E and functions as an adaptor protein for Cdk4/6/cyclin D complexes, thereby modulating cell cycle progression at S-phase [224]. Overexpression of p21 can lead to G₁-phase, G₂-phase, or S-phase arrest, whereas p21-deficient cells fail to undergo cell cycle arrest in response to p53 activation after DNA damage [225]. In addition to cell cycle regulation, p21 is involved in regulation of cell differentiation, senescence, gene transcription, apoptosis, and DNA repair (review in [223]). p21 knockout mice are prone to development of spontaneous tumors [223]. In contrast to p16 or p53, mutations in p21 are extremely rare (summarized in [225]). In comparison to other tumor suppressor genes, methylation at the p21 promoter was not frequently observed in hematological malignancies [226]. p21 was overexpressed after downregulation of DNMTs, but the mechanism of induction might be independent of changes in promoter methylation and rather involve competing interactions of DNMTs and p21 with PCNA and enhanced stability [224, 227]. p21 expression is more commonly regulated at the transcriptional level, and chromatin structure controlled by histone acetylation seems to play an important role. The *p21* promoter region contains binding sites for *p53* and Sp1/3, several E-boxes, and can be repressed by the oncogene c-Myc [224]. Inhibition of HDAC activity, in addition to opening the chromatin structure, has been suggested to lead to a release of HDAC1 from the p21 promoter, thereby facilitating binding of Sp1/3 and HATs p300 or PCAF. Indirectly, hyperacetylation of p53 through HDAC inhibition may promote p21 transcription by enhancing the affinity of p53 to the p21 promoter (summarized in [224]). Alternatively, p21 expression can be transcriptionally silenced through recruitment of CTIP2 (COUP-TF-interacting protein 2) and interactions with HDACs and histone methyltransferases (HMTs) [180].

Butyric acid (its sodium salt being referred to as "butyrate") is a major shortchain fatty acid produced by colonic fermentation of resistant starch and dietary fiber. Butyrate was first described to inhibit *HDAC* activity in vitro and in cell culture models more than 30 years ago. Initial work focused on its anti-proliferative and differentiation-inducing effects in leukemia cell lines [228–230]. Since dietary fiber consumption has been associated with colon cancer prevention [231], Archer

85

et al. established a link between butyrate-mediated *HDAC* inhibition, p21 induction, and cell growth inhibition in colon cancer cell lines [130]. Induction of p21 mRNA and protein expression was also associated with histone hyperacetylation and colon cancer prevention in 1,2-dimethylhydrazine-induced tumorigenesis in a mouse model of colorectal cancer [133].

Dietary sources of selenium, such as Se-methyl-Se-cysteine (SMC) and Se-methionine (SM), can be metabolized to α -methylselenopyruvate (MSP) and α -keto- γ -methylselenobutyrate (KMSB) with structural similarity to butyrate [156]. Consequently Nian et al. investigate HDAC-inhibitory potential of these α -keto acid metabolites. MSP and KMSB caused a dose-dependent inhibition of human HDAC1 and HDAC8 activities in vitro. Enzymatic kinetic studies and computational molecular modeling identified MSP as a competitive inhibitor of HDAC8. based on reversible interaction with the active site zinc atom. In human colon cancer cells. MSP and KMSB dose-dependently inhibited HDAC activity and increased global H3 acetylation and p21 expression levels, which led to G_2/M cell cycle arrest and apoptosis induction [156]. In a seminal study published in 2004, Myzak et al. first suggested that sulforaphane (SFN) might possess HDACinhibitory activity, based on the observation that SFN treatment caused p21upregulation and cell cycle arrest, similar to the activities of butyrate. SFN failed to inhibit directly HDAC activity in cell-free systems in vitro. Rather, in silico modeling indicated that SFN-Cys, an SFN metabolite, might possess HDAC inhibitory potential. Consistently, cell culture media after incubation with SFN contained a metabolite able to inhibit HDAC enzymatic activity [169]. Further studies confirmed the HDAC inhibitory activity of SFN intervention in various human cancer cell lines [169, 170, 174]. In human prostate cancer cells, SFN treatment increased global histone acetylation, accompanied by locus-specific hyperacetylation of H3, H4, or both at the p21 promoter [170]. A study of SFN intervention in $APC^{Min/+}$ mice underlined the relevance of HDAC inhibition for chemopreventive activity of SFN. A single dose of SFN lowered HDAC activity and transiently increased ac-H3 and ac-H4 levels in colonic mucosa of wild-type mice [176]. Long-term application for 10 weeks produced similar effects in ileum, colon, prostate, and peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC). In APC^{Min/+} mice, SFN treatment reduced tumor multiplicity, increased ac-H3 levels, and ac-H3 occupancy at the p21 and Bax promoter in tumor samples, and induced expression of pro-apoptotic Bax [176]. *Bax* is a member of the Bcl-2 protein family of apoptosis regulators which play an important role in mediating the intrinsic, mitochondrial pathway of apoptosis induction [232, 233]. SFN reduced growth of androgen-independent human prostate cancer cells in a xenograft model, and increased global histone acetylation in prostate tissue and in xenografts [177]. In a human pilot study, three healthy volunteers ingested 68 g of broccoli sprouts as a source of SFN. After 3 h and 6 h the intervention transiently induced strong hyperacetylation of H3 and H4 in PBMCs, concomitant with HDAC inhibition. Both acetylation and enzyme activity returned to normal levels by 24 and 48 h [178]. These findings support a role for SFN as an HDAC inhibitor in vivo, with evidence for decreased HDAC activity in various tissues, increased global histone acetylation, as well as enhanced localization of acetylated histones at specific promoters. These findings may also be relevant for human cancer prevention.

Two additional isothiocyanates (ITCs), *PEITC* found in water cress [234, 235], as well as the synthetic PHI were also confirmed as inhibitors of HDACs, suggesting that this might be a more common mechanism of ITCs. Exposure of prostate cancer cells to PEITC significantly enhanced histone acetylation, cell cycle arrest, and p53-independent up-regulation of CKIs, including p21 and p27 [158]. Similar to SFN and PEITC, PHI was first identified as an HDAC inhibitor and inducer of cell cycle arrest, but was also shown to reduce *p16* promoter methylation in myeloma cells [102]. HDAC inhibitory potential and chromatin modifications were confirmed in human prostate and liver cancer, and leukemia and myeloma cells. PHI affected both the expression as well as the activity of HDAC1 in LNCaP and HL-60 cells [159, 160]. In leukemia cells, PHI treatment increased expression of the HAT p300/CBP [161]. Increased levels of ac-H3 and ac-H4 were commonly detected in all cell lines, as well as in bone marrow of AML patients [163]. This was further associated with increased interaction of acetylated histones with the p21promoter, p21 induction, G_0/G_1 cell cycle arrest, and apoptosis induction [160–162].

In addition to sulfur-containing ITCs, dietary organosulfur compounds found in garlic and other Allium species such as diallyldisulfide (DADS) have been shown to inhibit HDAC activity. After consumption, DADS is converted to the active metabolite S-allylmercaptocysteine (SAMC). Both compounds are further metabolized to allyl mercaptan (AM) and other metabolites (reviewed in [121]). Induction of histone acetylation by DADS and SAMC was first described in murine erythroleukemia cells [236]. Interestingly, when testing HDAC inhibitory potential in vitro, AM was more potent than the precursor compounds DADS and SAMC. Nian et al. predicted direct binding of AM to the HDAC active site by in silico docking studies and confirmed inhibitory potential in vitro and in cell culture. HDAC inhibition by AM led to hyperacetylation of H3 and H4, enhanced ac-H3 association with the p21 promoter, upregulation of p21, and cell cycle arrest [123]. DADS treatment induced transient histone hyperacetylation followed by p21 induction, cell-cycle arrest, and induction of differentiation and apoptosis in various cancer cell lines (reviewed in [141]). Intracecal perfusion or intraperitoneal injection of DADS (200 mg/kg b.w.) to male rats also resulted in histone hyperacetylation in normal hepatocytes and colonocytes [142]. These data indicate that effects on histone acetylation and downstream mechanisms induced by organosulfur compounds may be relevant for preventive efficacy, although the described effects observed both in vitro as well as in vivo require doses that might not be reached by dietary consumption of Allium vegetables. Also, inhibition of HDAC activity and histone hyperacetylation are transient effects. This may suggest that the compounds or dietary sources have to be consumed regularly to achieve long-term effects in vivo. Apicidin, a fungal metabolite, is a cyclic tetrapeptide antibiotic with broad spectrum antiparasitic, antiprotozoal, and potential antimalarial properties [127]. Apicidin treatment at low microgram per milliliter concentrations inhibited cell proliferation in a series of cancer cell lines. Apicidin induced morphological changes, accumulation of ac-H4, and G_1 cell cycle arrest in human cervical cancer cells. This led to induction of *p21* and *gelsolin* involved in cell cycle control and cell morphology, respectively. Decreased phosphorylation of *Rb* protein was indicative of Cdk inhibition. Interestingly, in contrast to the dietary HDAC inhibitors described above, the effects of apicidin on cell morphology, expression of *gelsolin*, and *HDAC1* activity appeared to be irreversible [127]. So far, apicidin has not been tested in animal models for chemopreventive activity.

In addition to these direct effects on HDAC activity, several chemopreventive agents, including the soy isoflavone *genistein*, *3*,*3'*-*diindolylmethane* (*DIM*) derived from cruciferous vegetables, *parthenolide*, a sesquiterpene lactone from feverfew, the fungal metabolite *chaetocin*, and *EGCG* have been described to modulate histone acetylation by changing the expression of histone modifying enzymes.

In prostate cancer cell lines, genistein treatment caused an upregulation of histone acetyl transferases (HATs) CREB-binding protein (CREBBP), p300, PCAF, and HAT1. This resulted in hyperacetylation of histones H3 and H4, increased association of acetylated H3K4 with the transcription start sites of p16 and p21, re-expression of p16 and p21, and cell cycle arrest [153]. Indole-3-carbinol (IC3) is the main hydrolysis product of the glucosinolate glucobrassicin [234]. Under low gastric pH conditions I3C is condensed to polycyclic compounds such as DIM as the major condensation product [237]. In a study by Li et al., DIM selectively induced proteasomal degradation of the class I histone deacetylases HDAC1, 2, 3, and 8 in human colon cancer cells in vitro and in tumor xenografts, without affecting class II HDACs. HDAC depletion resulted in re-expression of p21 and p27 and triggered cell cycle arrest in G_2/M phase. Additionally, HDAC depletion was associated with DNA damage and apoptosis induction [144]. Parthenolide was described as an HDACi-like compound with ability to induce transient and selective ubiquitination and proteasomal degradation of HDAC1 in breast cancer and other cancer cell lines, whereas other classes I and II HDACs were not affected. Downstream effects were similar to those of HDACi, with p53-independent upregulation of p21 and global histone hyperacetylation. Downregulation of HDAC1 involved the phosphoinositide-3-kinase-like kinase ATM (ataxia telangiectasia), as siRNA-mediated knockdown of ATM severely affected parthenolideinduced degradation of HDAC1. However, the exact mechanism how parthenolide induces HDAC1 degradation via ATM is presently unknown [157].

In addition to increased histone acetylation through various mechanisms, inhibition of repressive histone methylation marks also results in upregulation of p21. *Chaetocin*, a fungal metabolite, was one of the first identified selective inhibitors for the *SUV39* class of HMTs targeting H3K9 (overview in [238]). H3K9 trimethylation is generally associated with repressed chromatin. Chaetocin treatment of microglial cells transfected with a p21-promoter reporter construct repressed H3K9 trimethylation at the p21 promoter, stimulated p21 expression, and induced cell cycle arrest [180].

Recent research indicates that EGCG may regulate expression of cell cycle regulators p21 and p27 and apoptotic proteins by influencing *polycomb group* (PcG)-mediated histone modifications [184]. PcG proteins, including *BMI-1* and

EZH2, are HMTs that increase H3K27 methylation leading to a repressed chromatin conformation and enhanced cell survival. In skin cancer cells EGCG treatment reduced levels of *BMI-1* and *EZH2*, lowered H3K27me3 levels, and reduced cell survival. This was associated with induction of cell cycle regulators and activation of caspases and *Bcl-2* family proteins. The inhibitory effects of EGCG on *BMI-1* expression were corroborated by overexpression of *BMI-1* [184]. EGCG treatment of human epidermoid carcinoma cells reduced H3K9 methylation and concomitantly increased H3 and H4 acetylation by HDAC inhibition. This was associated with an upregulation of *p16* and *p21* mRNA and protein levels [61].

RassF1A (Ras Association Domain family 1, isoform A) is a candidate tumor suppressor gene located on the chromosome 3p21.3 locus that is frequently inactivated in cancer by loss of heterozygosity. *RassF1A* promoter methylation and silencing have been described as the most frequent epigenetic change observed in human cancers, including lung, breast, pancreas, kidney, liver, cervix, nasopharyngeal, prostate, thyroid, and other cancers [239, 240]. Loss of *RassF1A* is associated with advanced tumor stage and poor prognosis. Since *RassF1A* hypermethylation is detectable in various body fluids including blood, urine, nipple aspirates, sputum, and bronchial alveolar lavages, it may serve as a valuable diagnostic or prognostic marker [239]. *RassF1A* knockout mice are viable and fertile, but prone to spontaneous tumorigenesis [241]. *RassF1A* is involved in two pathways commonly deregulated in cancer – cell cycle regulation and apoptosis [239, 240]. Overexpression of *RassF1A* in vitro was found to inhibit accumulation of *cyclin D1*, thereby blocking G₁/S cell cycle progression [242].

Numerous studies have attempted to demethylate and reexpress RassFIA by chemopreventive agents in vitro or dietary intervention in vivo. Most of these studies have reported negative results. As summarized in Table 1 (Appendix), genistein and seleno-D,L-methionine did not influence the methylation status of RassF1A in prostate cancer cell lines in vitro [83, 111]. In a randomized 4-week human intervention study with cruciferous vegetables or soy products in combination with green tea, neither treatments influenced methylation of RassF1A and a series of other candidate genes in PMBCs of heavy smokers, whereas methylation of the repetitive element Line1 (long interspersed nuclear element) was slightly but significantly increased [47]. Also, 4-week dietary intervention in 34 healthy premenopausal women with daily doses of 40 or 140 mg isoflavones did not influence RassF1A methylation in intraductal specimens [92]. Jagadeesh et al. tested the effect of *mahanine*, a carbazole alkaloid found in some Asian vegetables, in a series of prostate cancer and several other human cancer cell lines. Mahanine treatment at low microgram per milliliter concentrations led to reexpression of RassF1A, reduced expression of cyclin D1 and inhibition of cell proliferation. The authors did not investigate changes in RassF1A promoter methylation, but DNMT activity in mahanine-treated prostate cancer cell lines was significantly reduced. In a subsequent study, a synthesized mahanine derivative was equally or even more effective as mahanine with respect to inhibition of PC-3 cell proliferation, DNA synthesis, and DNMT activity, reactivation of RassF1A mRNA expression, and downregulation of cyclin D1 [94]. The derivative was shown to act by sequestering *DNMT3b*, but not *DNMT3a* in the cytoplasm. Consistently, depletion of *DNMT3b* was shown previously to cause *RASSF1A* reactivation, cell growth inhibition, and apoptosis induction in cancer cell lines, but not in normal cells [14]. In Balb/c nude mice, the mahanine derivative was not toxic after oral application at concentrations up to 550 mg/kg. It reduced growth of PC-3 xenografts by 40% when applied at 10 mg/kg body weight every other day for 4 weeks. The influence of epigenetic mechanisms for tumor growth inhibition was however not investigated [94].

8 Apoptosis

Tissue homeostasis is balanced by cell proliferation and cell death. Evading apoptosis (programmed cell death) has been recognized as one of the hallmarks of cancer cells [243]. Apoptosis can be triggered when cells sense abnormalities such as DNA damage, imbalance in signaling by aberrant activation of oncogenes, lack of survival factors, or hypoxia [243]. p53 is one of the most important pro-apoptotic mediators involved in sensing DNA damage. It is lost or functionally inactivated in more than 50% of all human tumors [243]. p53 activity is also epigenetically controlled: deacetylation of p53 through *SIRT1* (silent information regulator 1), a member of the sirtuin HDAC class III family, prevents p53-mediated transactivation of cell cycle inhibitor p21 and pro-apoptotic *Bax*, allowing promotion of cell survival after DNA damage and ultimately tumorigenesis [193]. Inhibition of *SIRT1* should therefore lead to induction of apoptosis by counteracting the deacetylation of p53 and other key factors such as FOXO3a. However, despite the fact that SIRT1 can inactivate p53 and is upregulated in several human cancer types, recent data suggest that SIRT1 is a tumor suppressor in vivo [244].

Two natural products, cambinol and dihydrocoumarin (DHC) have been identified as SIRT inhibitors. The β -naphthol compound *cambinol* was identified in a chemical screen and inhibits both SIRT1 and SIRT2, whereas class I and II HDACs were not affected [134]. Cambinol acts as a competitive inhibitor with respect to the histone H4 peptide and as a non-competitive inhibitor with respect to the co-substrate NAD⁺. In lung cancer cells, cambinol treatment in combination with etoposide to induce DNA damage led to hyperacetylation of SIRT target proteins such as p53, FOXO3a and Ku70. Deacetylation of these later proteins promoted cell survival under stress, which was abrogated by inhibition of SIRT with cambinol. BCL6 is a transcriptional repressor that is also deacetylated by SIRT. In BCL6-expressing Burkitt lymphoma cells, treatment with cambinol induced apoptosis, accompanied by hyperacetylation of BCL6 and p53. In vivo, cambinol intervention at a dose of 100 mg/kg i.v. or i.p. inhibited growth of Burkitt lymphoma xenografts in SCID mice and was well tolerated [134]. DHC, a component of Melilotus officinalis (sweet clover), is frequently used in cosmetics or as a flavoring agent. DHC was identified as an inhibitor of yeast Sir2p and human SIRT1 activity. Treatment of human TK6 lymphoblastoid cells with DHC led to a dose-dependent induction of ac-p53, cytotoxicity, and apoptosis [143]. Kahyo et al. attempted to identify novel inhibitors of sirtuins (*SIRT*s), also known as class III HDACs. Using acetylated p53 as a substrate, they identified the synthetic 3,2',3',4'-tetrahydroxy-chalcone as an inhibitor of *SIRT* activity and p53 deacetylation in vitro. Treatment of human embryonic kidney cells with the chalcone induced hyperacetylation of endogenous p53, increased p21 expression and suppressed cell growth. Since HDAC inhibitory potential of the compound was not tested, it is difficult to conclude whether p21 induction is indeed mediated via inhibition of *SIRT* [135].

An alternative mechanism leading to hyperacetylation of p53 and apoptosis induction is mediated through the activity of MTA1/HDAC1 in the nucleosome remodeling deacetylation (NuRD) complex. MTA1 (metastasis-associated protein 1) expressed in various cancers has been associated with aggressiveness and metastasis [165]. Kai et al. identified that treatment of prostate cancer cells with *resveratrol* resulted in down-regulation of MTA1. This functionally blocked the MTA/NuRD complex and led to hyperacetylation of p53, trans-activation of p21and Bax, and apoptosis induction. This effect was corroborated by knockdown of MTA1 and further enhanced by cotreatment with the HDACi suberoylanilide hydroxamic acid (SAHA). These combination effects might present an innovative therapeutic strategy for the management of prostate cancer [165].

The tumor suppressor *PTEN* (phosphatase and tensin homolog deleted on chromosome 10) negatively regulates the *phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase* (*PI3K*)-*AKT* pathway that transmits anti-apoptotic survival signals and regulates cell proliferation, growth and motility [245]. Downstream signaling is indirectly mediated via transcription factors such as *NF*- κ *B* and *FOXO* [245, 246]. Somatic *PTEN* deletions and mutations, and epigenetic inactivation of *PTEN* by promoter methylation or miRNA silencing are common in multiple tumor types. Silencing through epigenetic mechanisms frequently occurs in breast, prostate, thyroid, and lung cancer, glioma, and melanoma, whereas mutations and deletions are common in endometrium, bladder, kidney, colorectal cancer, and leukemias. PTEN^{-/-} was shown to lead to early onset of prostate or mammary cancer in mouse models [245, 246].

PTEN is hypermethylated in breast cancer cell lines MCF-7 and MDA-MB-231. Stefanska et al. analyzed whether PTEN silencing could be reversed in these cell lines after incubation with the chemopreventive agents all-trans-retinoic acid (ATRA), Vitamin D_3 , and resveratrol alone and in combination with nucleoside analogs such as 2-chloro-2'-deoxyadenosine (2CdA), 9-β-D-arabinosyl-2-fluoroadenine (F-ara-A), and 5-aza-2'-deoxycytosine (5-Aza) [104]. In MCF-7 cells with a methylation level of about 30% at the PTEN promoter, incubation with all three natural products resulted in demethylation and reexpression of PTEN. This was associated with down-regulation of *DNMT1* and upregulation of *p21* after incubation with vitamin D₃ and resveratrol. The effects were further enhanced by co-incubation with 2CdA and F-ara-A. In highly invasive MDA-MB-231 cells, the PTEN promoter was >90% methylated. Only Vitamin D_3 treatment was able to reduce methylation and to enhance concomitantly expression of PTEN, whereas the combined treatment with nucleoside analogs did not enhance efficacy [104]. Kikuno et al. investigated whether genistein might suppress AKT signaling via epigenetic mechanisms. In prostate cancer cell lines, genistein treatment led to reexpression of PTEN and consequential inactivation of *AKT*, resulting in induction of *p53* and *FOXO3a*. Genistein treatment also upregulated the endogenous *NF-* κ *B* inhibitor *CYLD* and decreased constitutive *NF-* κ *B* activity. These effects were likely unrelated to inhibition of DNA methylation, as promoter regions of all of these factors were unmethylated in the investigated cell lines. Rather, reexpression was associated with elevated H3K9 acetylation (*PTEN, CYLD, p53, and FOXO3a*) and loss of H3K9 methylation (*PTEN and CYLD*). H3K9 hyperacetylation could be associated with reduced expression and nuclear localization of *SIRT1* after genistein treatment [154].

Death-associated protein kinase (DAPK) is a pro-apoptotic serine/threonine kinase acting in the extrinsic death receptor-mediated pathway of apoptosis induction [233, 247]. DAPK is induced by p53 activation and in turn elevates p53 expression, supporting the existence of an autoregulatory feedback loop between DAPK and p53 that controls apoptosis. In addition to apoptosis induction, DAPK is also involved in the control of autophagy, which can lead to cell survival or cell death depending on the cellular context (review in [247]). DAPK expression is reduced in a wide range of cancer types by promoter methylation, including lung, bladder, head and neck, kidney, breast, and B-cell malignancies. Detection of DAPK methylation has been suggested as a useful prognostic biomarker for invasive and metastatic potential [247]. DAPK is an NF- κB regulated gene. Hypermethylation of DAPK might be mediated by a targeted recruitment of DNMTs to RelB (a subunit of NF- κ B)-regulated genes via Daxx, an apoptosis regulator. DAPK function is also lost by deletion and point mutations [247]. In a study by Fang et al. treatment of mouse lung cancer cells with EGCG in combination with trichostatin (TSA) or butyrate synergistically increased mRNA levels of DAPK and retinoic acid receptor β (RAR β), indicating a reversal of epigenetic silencing. DAPK promoter methylation was not investigated in this study.

9 DNA Repair

Cancer genomes are characterized by accumulation of genomic instability and chromosomal aberrations, associated with underlying defects in the DNA repair machinery [248]. Important DNA repair genes, such as the mismatch repair gene hMLH1 and the DNA-alkyl repair gene MGMT (O⁶-methylguanine DNA methyltransferase) are commonly inactivated in human cancers by CpG island hypermethylation. Loss of hMLH1 expression by germ-line mutations and promoter hypermethylation leads to microsatellite instability that is mainly associated with hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer (HNPCC), but also observed in endometrial and gastric tumors [249]. MGMT repairs promutagenic O⁶-methylguanine adducts by transferring the methyl group to a cysteine residue in its active site. Methylated MGMT is then degraded by the proteasome. MGMT has been shown to be silenced by aberrant methylation in a large spectrum of human tumors, with highest hypermethylation rates in tumors of the testis and colon, in retinoblastoma, glioma, head and neck and cervical cancer, lymphoma, lung, esophageal, gastric

and pancreatic cancer, and several further cancer types. It has been suggested that silencing of MGMT is associated with 72% of the mutations observed in the p53 gene, and with 40% of the colon cancer cases induced through *K-ras* mutations [250]. Noteworthy, although loss of MGMT expression contributes to tumorigenesis and is a marker of poor prognosis, glioma patients with reduced MGMT activity respond better to treatment with alkylating agents [251].

Several studies have investigated the effect of natural products on the methylation status and expression of repair genes. EGCG and genistein treatment resulted in reduced MGMT and hMLH1 promoter methylation and mRNA/protein reexpression in human esophageal carcinoma cells [37, 55, 78, 252]. Incubation of colon cancer cell lines with *apple polyphenols* also led to reexpression of *hMLH1* by promoter hypomethylation due to reduced DNMT1 and DNMT3b protein expression [241]. This effect on DNA methylation may contribute to the colon cancer preventive efficacy of apple polyphenols (reviewed in [253]). In the transgenic adenocarcinoma of the mouse prostate (TRAMP) model, intervention with PEITC given at a dose of 15 µmol daily by gavage for 13 weeks significantly reduced prostate tumor formation and lowered MGMT promoter methylation in tumor tissue [101]. In the same model, intervention with 5-aza-2'-deoxycytidine (5-Aza) at a dose of 0.25 mg/kg twice per week completely prevented prostate cancer development at 24 weeks of age, whereas in 54% of the control mice poorly differentiated prostate cancers were detected upon necropsy. Treatment with 5-Aza also prevented lymph node metastases and dramatically extended survival compared with control-treated mice. In tumor tissue, MGMT promoter methylation was reduced by 5-Aza treatment, and *MGMT* mRNA expression was induced [254].

10 Inflammation and Regulation of NF-**k**B

Epidemiological evidence indicates that chronic infections and subsequent inflammation are causally linked to about 15–20% of all cancer deaths [255, 256]. Examples include chronic infections with *Hepatitis B* and *C* virus and risk for hepatocellular carcinoma, infections with *Helicobacter pylori* and gastric cancer, chronic inflammatory bowel diseases and colorectal cancer, and chronic airway irritations and inflammation caused by tobacco smoke and lung cancer [255]. Chronic inflammatory conditions are characterized by the accumulation of inflammatory cells, which are recruited to the tumor tissue and contribute to the stromal tumor microenvironment and the release of tumor-promoting pro-inflammatory mediators [256]. These factors facilitate evasion from host defense mechanisms, promote genomic instability, regulate growth, migration, and differentiation, alter response to hormones and chemotherapeutic agents, and stimulate angiogenesis and metastasis [256, 257].

One of the most important transcription factors controlling inflammatory conditions is NF- κB [258]. NF- κB is a homodimer or heterodimer of members of the NF- κB subunit family, consisting of *RELA* (also known as *p65*), *RELB*, *REL*,

p50, and p52. All these members contain a REL homology domain that allows DNA-binding and dimerization (for further detailed information refer to [255, 259]). During carcinogenesis, aberrant *NF*-*κB* activation regulates transcription of anti-apoptotic genes, cyclins, and oncogenes that promote cell proliferation, proangiogenic genes, as well as matrix metalloproteinases and cell adhesion genes [259]. Interestingly, *NF*-*κB* activity is partly controlled by post-translational modifications, including phosphorylation, acetylation, methylation, and ubiquiti-nylation [259]. Reversible acetylation at lysine 310 mediated by the HAT *p300* is required for full trans-activating activity [260–262].

NF- κB has been extensively studied as a target for chemopreventive agents [263]. Interestingly, recent research now establishes a link between $NF \cdot \kappa B$ and chemopreventive agents via an indirect epigenetic mechanism by inhibition of NFκB acetylation mediated by p300 HAT. Anacardic acid (6-nonadecyl salicylic acid) isolated from cashew nut shell liquid was identified as the first natural product inhibitor of p300 HAT activity. In a natural product screen it was found to inhibit p300 and PCAF activities with IC₅₀ values of 8.5 and 5 μ M, respectively [124]. In a study by Sung et al., anacardic acid blocked NF- κB activation by TNF- α and a series of other stimuli and suppressed acetylation and nuclear translocation of the NF- κB subunit p65. Anacardic acid-mediated effects could be mimicked by down-regulation of p300 HAT by siRNA, indicating that p300 is a key mediator of the effects of anacardic acid on NF- κB signaling. In cancer cell lines, anacardic acid potentiated $TNF-\alpha$ -, cisplatin-, and doxorubicin-mediated apoptosis induction, and strongly suppressed TNF- α -mediated upregulation of NF- κB target genes, including the anti-apoptotic proteins Bcl-2, Bcl-xL, cFLIP, cIAP-1, and survivin, as well as cyclin D1, c-Myc, Cox-2, VEGF, ICAM-1, and MMP9 involved in invasion and angiogenesis. Based on these results, anacardic acid might be an interesting lead compound for further development in cancer prevention [126]. Garcinol is a polyisoprenylated benzophenone isolated from the Mangosteen tree Garcinia indica Choisy (Clusiaceae) [264]. Garcinol was identified as a cell-permeable inhibitor of PCAF and p300 HAT activities with IC₅₀ values of 5 and 7 µM, respectively. In HeLa cells, garcinol treatment repressed general histone acetylation and induced apoptosis [151]. Similar to the activities of anacardic acid, garcinol reduced the expression of various NF- κB target proteins, including anti-apoptotic survivin, Bcl-2, XIAP, and cFLIP [265]. Although garcinol has previously been reported to inhibit NF- κB , acetylation of p65 was not analyzed in this study. Curcumin was identified as a specific inhibitor of p300/CBP in vitro and in cell culture, whereas other histone-modifying enzymes, including PCAF, HDAC, and HTM activities were not inhibited by curcumin. HAT inhibition was attributed to a structural modification of p300, thereby preventing binding of histones or cofactor acetyl-CoA. Curcumin also inhibited acetylation of p53 as a non-histone target of p300/CBP [137, 138]. In Raji cells, curcumin treatment significantly downregulated levels of HDAC1 and p300 protein and mRNA. Reduction was prevented by co-treatment with MG-132, an inhibitor of the 26S proteasome [136]. Although not specifically addressed in these studies, direct inhibition and down-regulation of p300 might contribute to the well-known inhibition of NF- κB by curcumin [266].

In a natural product screen, Choi et al. identified gallic acid from rose flowers, a simple polyphenol found in various fruits, tea, and wine, as a novel inhibitor of p65 acetylation, leading to suppression of lipopolysaccharide (LPS)-induced $NF \cdot \kappa B$ signaling [149]. Gallic acid was found to inhibit uncompetitively p300 HAT activity with an IC₅₀ value of 14 μ M. Other HATs, such as *PCAF* and *Tip60*, were inhibited to a lesser extent, whereas SIRT1, HDAC, and HMT activities were not affected. In cell culture, gallic acid prevented p65 acetylation, binding to the IL-6 promoter, activation of an $NF \cdot \kappa B$ reporter construct by LPS, inhibited inflammatory response to various stimuli, and downregulated the expression of NF- κB dependent inflammatory and anti-apoptotic proteins. Inhibition of p65 acetylation was also confirmed in vivo in macrophages of LPS-stimulated mice [149]. The same group also identified EGCG as a p300 inhibitor with similar effects on p65 acetylation and downstream pathways as described for gallic acid. Inhibition of p65 acetylation reduced EBV-induced B-lymphocyte transformation [147]. Recently, they also reported that *delphinidin*, an anthocyanidin plant pigment isolated from pomegranate (Punica granatum L.), potently inhibited p300 HAT activity and suppressed pro-inflammatory signaling through inhibition of NF- κB acetylation in synoviocyte cells and in T lymphocytes [140]. Interestingly, all three compounds structurally share a 1,2,3-trihydroxybenzene moiety. The authors did not discuss whether this structural feature might be important for the observed p300-inhibitory activity. Overall these data demonstrate that acetylation of NF- κ B seems to play an important role in mediating downstream signaling events, and that regulation of p65 acetylation by inhibition of p300 might be an interesting target for chemoprevention.

11 Cell Signaling and Cell Growth

Normal cells do not proliferate without mitogenic stimulatory signals. Consequently, "self-sufficiency in growth signals" was defined as one of the hallmarks of cancer cells [243].

Androgen receptor (AR) signaling provides the most important growth stimulus in hormone-dependent prostate cancer. Androgen action is mediated via circulating testosterone levels. Free testosterone enters prostate cells and is converted by 5α reductase to dihydrotestosterone (DHT) with higher affinity to the AR than testosterone. AR is sequestered in the cytosol by complexation with heat shock proteins (HSP) such as HSP90. After DHT binding, receptor dimerization, phosphorylation, and nuclear translocation, the receptor-ligand complex binds to the androgenresponse element in promoter regions of androgen-responsive genes. This leads to recruitment of co-activators, which then facilitate transcription of androgensensitive target genes, resulting in increased proliferation and survival [267]. In early stages of prostate cancer, androgen signaling primarily controls cellular growth and proliferation [268], and therefore androgen ablation therapy is carried out as a first line of treatment [269]. An initial response is often followed by an androgen-resistant, lethal disease state. This transition has been attributed to aberrant reactivation of *AR*-signaling that is hypothesized to occur through multiple mechanisms, including *AR* amplification, *AR* mutations, ligand-independent *AR* activation, excessive production of co-activators, and enhanced local production of androgens [270, 271].

Anti-androgen therapy is achieved by compounds binding to the androgen receptor. Alternatively, compounds inhibiting 5α -reductase and the formation of DHT (such as finasteride) are used, but their application in the prevention of prostate cancer is controversial [272].

Chemopreventive agents might indirectly target AR signaling via epigenetic mechanisms. HDAC6 was shown to deacetylate and activate non-histone proteins, including the AR-chaperone heat shock protein 90 (HSP90). Basak et al. reported that genistein treatment of LNCaP cells led to enhanced proteosomal degradation of AR. Genistein downregulated the expression of HDAC6, which resulted in hyperacetylation of HSP90 and consequent dissociation of the AR. Genistein-mediated effects of HDAC6 downregulation on AR were mimicked by HDAC6 siRNA. These data indicate that prostate cancer preventive potential of genistein may be mediated through modulating the complex of HDAC6 with HSP90 and AR [152]. Similarly, SFN treatment of LNCaP cells induced rapid hyperacetylation of HSP90 and dissociation of the AR by inhibition of HDAC6 activity. AR degradation led to decreased expression of AR target genes such as prostate specific antigen (PSA) and the androgen-regulated fusion of TMPRSS2 with the oncogene ERG. SFN-mediated effects on AR were mimicked by HDAC6 siRNA or treatment with TSA, whereas overexpression of HDAC6 restored the effects of HDAC6 inhibition. Therefore, similar to genistein [152], SFN may act as a prostate cancer preventive agent by affecting the complex of HSP90-AR through HDAC6 inhibition [171]. Recently, EGCG was shown to affect acetylation of AR via inhibition of HAT activity. This was associated with reduced acetylation and nuclear translocation of AR, leading to inhibition of cell proliferation, especially in hormone-dependent prostate cancer cells [148]. In summary, these indirect epigenetic mechanisms might be interesting tools to counteract androgen signaling as a means for prostate cancer prevention.

Wnt signaling plays an important role during embryonic tissue development and tissue homeostasis in adults. Aberrant Wnt signaling has been implicated in cancer development in various organs, including colon, skin, liver ovary, breast, and lung [273]. The main function of canonical Wnt signaling is controlling the levels of the transcriptional co-activator β -catenin. In the absence of Wnt, β -catenin levels in the cytosol are regulated through interaction and complex formation with the scaffold-ing protein Axin, APC (the gene product of the adenomatous polyposis coli gene), casein kinase (CK1), and glycogen-synthase kinase 3β (GSK3 β). Phosphorylation by CK1 and GSK3 β marks β -catenin for ubiquitinylation and degradation through the proteasome. Under these conditions, β -catenin levels in the nucleus are low, and Wnt-target genes are repressed by binding of the Tcf/Lef (T cell factor/lymphoid enhancer factor) family of proteins in conjunction with Groucho corepressors [274]. Binding of a Wnt ligand to the transmembrane receptor Frizzled activates the Wnt signaling pathway and ultimately results in the recruitment of Axin to the membrane. Consequently, the CK1/APC/GSK3 β destruction complex gets

disrupted, and β -catenin is stabilized, accumulates in the cytosol, and finally translocates to the nucleus, where it interacts with *Tcf/Lef* and activates the transcription of *Wnt* target genes, including *c*-*Myc*, *cyclin D1* and many others [274].

Components of the *Wnt* signaling pathway are mutated or altered in over 90% of human colorectal cancers and in high fractions of other cancer types. In addition to these genetic alterations, endogenous *Wnt* antagonists that inhibit *Wnt* signaling through direct binding to *Wnt* are frequently disrupted by DNA methylation in various cancers. These include *secreted frizzled-related proteins* (*sFRPs*) and *Wnt-inhibitory factor 1* (*WIF-1*) [274].

Several recent studies indicate that the chemopreventive agents *EGCG*, *genistein*, and *black raspberries* reactivate silenced *Wnt* pathway antagonists by promoter demethylation [41, 60, 80]. In lung cancer cell lines treated with *EGCG*, promoter methylation of *WIF-1* was potently reduced, resulting in reexpression of *WIF-1*. This was associated with decreased β -catenin levels and reduced *Tcf/Lef* reporter activity, indicating that EGCG can inhibit aberrant *Wnt* signaling in vitro [60]. Wang and Chen reported variable methylation and expression levels of the *Wnt* receptor ligand *Wnt5a* in colon cancer cell lines [80]. In the SW1116 cell line derived from an early stage colorectal cancer, *Wnt5a* promoter methylation correlated with lowest expression compared to cell lines derived from later stage tumors that were not methylated. Treatment with *genistein* reduced SW1116 cell viability by about 80%. Under these conditions, *Wnt5a* mRNA levels increased upon treatment, accompanied by about a 10% decrease in *Wnt5a* promoter methylation [80]. Dose-dependent effects were not analyzed in this study.

Wang et al. performed a small human Phase 1 pilot study with 20 colorectal cancer patients to investigate the effects of intervention with 60 g/day freeze-dried black raspberries (BRB) for 1-9 weeks on biomarkers of colorectal cancer [41]. Promoter sequences of Wnt-inhibitory genes WIF1, sFRP2, and sFRP4, as well as p16 and the developmental gene PAX1 were analyzed for methylation changes. Also, expression of downstream *Wnt* target genes, including β -catenin, *E*-cadherin, and *c-Myc*, as well as of markers of proliferation, apoptosis, and angiogenesis, was measured in colorectal cancer and adjacent normal tissue. At least a 4 weeks intervention was necessary to detect a significant reduction in promoter methylation of sFRP2 and Pax6 in both normal and tumor tissue, comparing samples from before and after intervention. In tumor tissue, promoter methylation of WIF1 was also significantly lower in the group with higher BRB uptake than in the group with uptake for only about 2 weeks. Reduced methylation levels correlated with lowered expression of DNMT1 in both normal and tumor tissue in the high BRB dose group. Overall, demethylation of *Wnt* inhibitors led to reduced expression of β -catenin, E-cadherin, and Ki67 as a proliferation marker in tumor tissue, and induced apoptosis [41]. This is one of the first studies demonstrating modulation of epigenetic markers and downstream effects in human target tissue after chemopreventive intervention.

Interestingly, a study by Huang et al. indicates that *Wnt* inhibitory genes are repressed not only by DNA methylation but also by histone lysine methylation. As outlined above, histone lysine methylation is regulated by the balance between HMT and HDMs (compare also Fig. 3). *LSD1* is a FAD-dependent amine oxidase

which demethylates mono-methylated and di-methylated H3K4 as part of a multiprotein co-repressor complex and thereby broadly represses gene expression ([187] and references cited therein). Since LSD1 has high homology with monoamine and polyamine oxidases and histone lysine residues resemble polyamines, Huang et al. tested the hypothesis that polyamine analogs might inhibit LSD1 activity and lead to reexpression of epigenetically silenced genes. Treatment of colon cancer cells with polyamine analogs indeed resulted in re-expression *sFRP1*. sFRP4, sFRP5s, and transcription factor GATA5 [186]. This was accompanied by a dose-dependent global increase in H3K4me1 and H3K4me2 levels and enhanced occupancy of these activating histone marks and H3K9ac at the promoters of all re-expressed genes, whereas binding of the repressive marks H3K9me1 and H3K9me2 was reduced. Knockdown of LSD1 by siRNA recapitulated the effects of the LSD1 inhibitors on sFRP and GATA5 gene expression [186]. These results were further strengthened by a follow up study that identified two decamine analogs. PG11144 and PG11150, as LSD1 inhibitors with similar effects on histone methylation and sFRP reexpression leading to reduced proliferation and apoptosis induction in colon cancer cell lines. Combined treatment with PG11144 and 5-Aza strongly repressed tumor growth of HCT116 colon cancer xenografts [187]. These data indicate the potential value of LSD1 inhibitors for the reactivation of silenced genes in cancer prevention or therapy.

hTERT is a catalytic subunit of the enzyme telomerase, which is often upregulated in cancer cells. Telomerase activity is responsible for the maintenance of telomeres which protect chromosome ends from degradation and repair activities to ensure chromosomal stability. Loss of telomeres is associated with ageing, whereas gain of telomerase activity during carcinogenesis enables unlimited cell division [275]. Sequence variations at the *hTERT* locus on chromosome 5 have been associated with many types of cancer, including acute myelogenous leukemia and tumors of the lung, bladder, prostate, cervix, and pancreas (review in [275]). *hTERT* transcription is repressed through binding of the repressor *E2F* to its promoter region. In tumor cells, methylation at the *E2F* binding site prevents *E2F* binding, contributing to elevated expression [54].

ATRA treatment is used in differentiation therapy of leukemia. In human promyelocytic leukemia (HL60) and human teratocarcinoma (HT) cells, ATRA treatment induced cell differentiation and led to progressive histone hypoacetylation. This was coupled with gradual accumulation of hTERT promoter methylation, reduced hTERT expression, and lower telomerase activity [107]. hTERT methylation was not influenced by ATRA treatment in SKBr3 breast cancer cells [276]. In two studies with estrogen receptor (ER)-positive and negative breast cancer cell lines in comparison with an immortalized breast epithelial cell line, treatment with EGCG or a prodrug of EGCG with enhanced bioavailability and stability differentially reduced promoter methylation of hTERT at selected CpG sites in the cancer cell lines. This allowed enhanced binding of the E2F repressor measured by chromatin immunoprecipitation (ChIP), and reduced expression of hTERT mRNA. Concomitantly, cell proliferation was reduced in the cancer cell lines by apoptosis induction [54, 62]. Similarly, genistein treatment inhibited hTERT transcription by increasing the binding of the repressor E2F-1 to the hTERT core promoter. This was facilitated by site-specific hypomethylation of the E2F-1 binding site. Reduced methylation was concomitant with genistein-mediated downregulation of *DNMT* expression [81]. Only recently Meeran et al. identified SFN as a DNA demethylating agent. SFN treatment of breast cancer cell lines inhibited telomerase activity and repressed hTERT mRNA expression. SFN intervention reduced DNMT1 and DNMT3a protein expression and significantly lowered hTERT methylation at CpG sites in exon 1. These sites were identified as binding region for the transcription factor CTCF that is also known to act as an hTERT repressor. Activating histone marks, including ac-H3, H3K9ac, and ac-H4, were enhanced at the hTERT promoter, whereas the inactivating marks H3K9me3 and H3K27me3 were decreased. SFN-induced histone hyperacetylation facilitated binding of hTERT repressors MAD1 and CTCF and decreased binding of c-Myc. The importance to CTCF for SFN-mediated effects was demonstrated by knockdown of CTCF that restored hTERT expression and decreased the apoptosisinducing potential of SFN. In addition, SFN treatment inhibited HDAC activity and may modulated histone methylation by increased expression of the histone demethylase RBP2 [173, 178].

12 Cell Differentiation

Retinoid acid receptors (*RAR*) belong to the steroid hormone receptor superfamily of nuclear receptors that play important roles in embryonic development, maintenance of differentiated cellular phenotypes, metabolism, and cell death. Dysfunction of nuclear receptor signaling is implicated in the development of proliferative, reproductive or metabolic diseases such as obesity, diabetes, and cancer [277]. Genetic studies have identified three isoforms of *RAR*, namely *RARα*, *RARβ*, and *RARγ*, that are activated by binding of ATRA and function as heterodimers with a member of the 9-cis retinoic acid receptor (*RXR*) family represented by *RXRα*, *RXRβ*, and *RXRγ*. *RXR* heterodimerization with *RARs* or other steroid hormone receptors allows fine-tuning of nuclear hormone receptor signaling [277].

Alterations in RAR function may contribute to cancer development in two ways.

A fusion of $RAR\alpha$ with the *promyelocytic leukemia* (*PML*) gene caused by translocation of $RAR\alpha$ leads to formation of a *PML-RAR\alpha fusion protein* that acts as a co-repressor of ATRA-responsive genes and is involved in the development of acute promyelocytic leukemia (APL). This defect is efficiently treated by differentiation therapy with ATRA. Some ATRA-resistant leukemia cells fail to respond to ATRA treatment [278]. Treatment of these ATRA-refractory APL blasts with ATRA plus *HDAC* inhibitors or with demethylating agents restored ATRA sensitivity and cell differentiation [226].

 $RAR\beta$ has been identified as silenced by promoter methylation in various tumor types, including colorectal, breast, prostate, head and neck, stomach, and liver cancer, and lymphoma (overview in [279]). Combination of ATRA with natural

or synthetic DNMT or HDAC inhibitors has been suggested to facilitate reexpression of $RAR\beta$ and may provide beneficial effects for chemoprevention [280]. This was recently demonstrated by the combined intervention with ATRA and *butyrate* as an HDACi in colon cancer cell lines that led to demethylation and reexpression of $RAR\beta$. Butyrate treatment alone resulted in demethylation of single CpG sites in the RAR β promoter. Its effect on RAR β reexpression was further enhanced by cotreatment with the soy isoflavone genistein alone or in combination with ATRA [42]. Loss of expression of the $RAR\beta 2$ gene is commonly observed during breast carcinogenesis. ATRA therapy failed to induce $RAR\beta 2$ in primary breast tumors if the $RAR\beta P2$ promoter was methylated. When breast cancer cell lines were treated with ATRA alone or in combination with trichostatin A (TSA) to induce histone acetvlation, reactivation of $RAR\beta^2$ transcription was facilitated. accompanied by inhibition of cell growth and apoptosis induction [105, 110]. Treatment of APL cells with ATRA reduced $RAR\beta^2$ promoter methylation linked with $RAR\beta 2$ mRNA reexpression [106]. In the same cell line, Nouzawa et al. were unable to detect ATRA-mediated alterations in $RAR\beta$ CpG island methylation. However, following ATRA-induced differentiation, more than 100 CpG islands within 1 kB of transcription start sites of a known human gene became hyperacetylated [108]. Tang et al. investigated the effect of ATRA at two concentrations alone and in combination with 5-Aza on carcinogen-induced oral cavity carcinogenesis in mice. Both compounds alone and in combination reduced the average number of oral lesions per mouse; combined treatment additionally reduced severity of tongue lesion. Reduction of $RAR\beta 2$ mRNA expression in tongue tissue as a consequence of the carcinogen treatment was partly prevented by the combined intervention, whereas carcinogen-induced Cox-2 and c-Myc mRNA expression was inhibited [281].

In studies with natural products, treatment of esophageal cancer cell lines with EGCG led to demethylation and reexpression $RAR\beta^2$ in a time-dependent and dosedependent manner [37, 55]. Similar effects were observed with genistein in the same cell line [78]. In breast cancer cell lines, Lee et al. reported a slight reduction of $RAR\beta_2$ promoter methylation by EGCG intervention [44]. Also, treatment with two coffee polyphenols, *caffeic acid* and *chlorogenic acid*, led to a partial demethvlation of the $RAR\beta^2$ promoter. Both compounds were potent inhibitors of DNMT activity in vitro [43]. King-Batoon et al. investigated the effects of lycopene and genistein on RAR β 2 methylation in breast (cancer) cells. A single low dose of *lycopene*, a caroteinoid isolated from tomatoes, reduced *RAR* β 2 and *HIN1* promoter methylation in immortalized MCF10A human breast cells, but not in MCF-7 breast cancer cells [79]. The mechanism of DNA demethylating activity was not further investigated. In the same study, genistein treatment did not result in demethylation of the *RAR* β 2 promoter in MCF-7 and MDA-MB468 breast cancer cell lines [79]. In a 4-week human intervention trial in 34 healthy premenopausal women, soy isoflavones at two doses led to dose-dependent changes in $RAR\beta^2$ and $CCND^2$ promoter methylation in mammary tissue. Before treatment, methylation levels of both genes were very low. The low dose of isoflavones further reduced methylation, whereas the high dose weakly increased methylation levels of both genes [92].

Jha et al. investigated $RAR\beta^2$ promoter methylation in cervical cancer cell lines [51]. Both genistein and curcumin resulted in demethylation of the $RAR\beta 2$ promoter and led to the reactivation of the gene, especially after incubation for 6 days. Concomitantly with reduction of $RAR\beta^2$ promoter methylation, both compounds induced apoptosis in the cervical cancer cell lines at higher concentrations [51]. Since DNMT bears a cysteine in its active center, Lin et al. speculated that disulfiram as a thiol-reactive dithiocarbamate might inhibit DNMT activity. Disulfiram is an inhibitor of aldehyde dehydrogenase currently used clinically for the treatment of alcoholism [282], and has been shown to prevent chemically-induced carcinogenesis in various animal models. Lin et al. demonstrated that disulfiram dose-dependently inhibited DNMT1 enzyme activity in vitro. In prostate cancer cell lines, global levels of 5me-C decreased upon disulfiram treatment. At the same time, disulfiram intervention decreased APC and RAR β 2 promoter methylation and led to reexpression of the genes. Cell growth and clonogenic survival of prostate cancer cell cultures were inhibited in vitro. In vivo, there was a trend for reduced growth of prostate cancer xenografts. So far, a direct causal relationship between tumor growth inhibition and demethylating effects has not been established. Volate et al. analyzed the effect of green tea intervention on azoxymethane-induced colon carcinogenesis in the $APC^{Min/+}$ mouse model that is characterized by a defect in Wnt signaling due to a mutation in the APC gene [64]. Intervention with green tea as a 0.6% solution for 8 weeks significantly reduced the number of colonic tumors by 28%. Expression of β -catenin and cyclin D1 as a Wnt target gene was reduced in tumors of the green tea group. Interestingly, $RXR\alpha$ expression was selectively downregulated early during colon carcinogenesis due to an increase in promoter methylation, whereas other retinoic acid receptors ($RAR\alpha$, $RAR\beta$, $RXR\beta$, and $RXR\gamma$) were all expressed. RXR α silencing was independent of β -catenin, and could be reversed by green tea intervention [64]. This study showed that dietary levels of GTP were sufficient to reexpress silenced $RXR\alpha$ at the mRNA and protein level and to inhibit colon carcinogenesis.

13 Summary and Conclusions

As outlined above, major cellular pathways and cell functions, including drug metabolism, cell cycle regulation, potential to repair DNA damage or to induce apoptosis, response to inflammatory stimuli, cell signalling, cell growth control and differentiation, become deregulated during carcinogenesis by defects in epigenetic gene regulation. These include, among others, silencing by promoter methylation of detoxifying enzymes, tumor suppressor genes, cell cycle regulators, apoptosis-inducing and DNA repair genes, nuclear receptors, signal transducers and transcription factors, as well as modifications of histones and non-histone proteins such as p53, NF- κB , and HSP90 by acetylation or methylation. Accumulating evidence indicates that dietary chemopreventive agents can prevent or reverse these alterations by affecting global DNA methylation, reexpressing tumor suppressor

genes silenced by promoter methylation, and upregulating genes by altering histone and non-histone acetylation and methylation, at least in cell culture systems.

There are several challenges for future nutri-epigenetic research in cancer chemoprevention:

- A definite link between cancer chemopreventive efficacy in animal models or human pilot studies and targeting of epigenetic mechanisms is often missing. Future investigations will have to demonstrate that chemopreventive efficacy is mediated by epigenetic gene regulation.
- 2. Some of the described nutri-epigenetic effects appear to be cell type or organspecific. Underlying mechanisms for these differences have not yet been addressed.
- 3. Given the fact that epigenetics plays an important role in gene regulation during development, timing of dietary chemopreventive interventions might be critical to target epigenetic deregulation during tumorigenesis. Epigenetic alterations are considered as early events during cancer development. Consequently, interventions with chemopreventive agents might have to start early after birth to be most effective, and cancer preventive effects through epigenetic mechanisms might have been underestimated in studies performed so far. The question of "critical time windows" for application should be addressed in more detail in the future, both in direction of cancer prevention and with respect to potential harmful effects.
- 4. Frequency of application might also be a critical determinant of chemopreventive efficacy. Several studies have reported that inhibition of HDACs and consequent histone hyperacetylation is a transient effect. Although these activities have been demonstrated in rodent models and in humans, it is not yet clear whether occasional consumption of dietary HDAC inhibitors, for example from cruciferous vegetables would result in long-term epigenetic regulation of gene expression and downstream chemopreventive effects. This also applies to other epigenetic mechanisms.
- 5. Some interventions are apparently more effective when applied in combination, as exemplified by the combined application of ATRA with DNMT or HDAC inhibitors. This aspect has not been systematically investigated in nutriepigenetics, but might be relevant when comparing activities of isolated compounds with complex extracts or food items.
- 6. Most investigations on epigenetic effects have so far only been performed in a targeted candidate gene approach. It becomes more and more clear that epigenetic gene regulation is coordinated in an intricate network and involves a crosstalk between effects on DNA methylation, histone modifications, and miRNA expression. To understand fully the potential impact of epigenetic gene regulation and to target it for chemoprevention, we need to consider the epigenome as an interactive three-dimensional system. Future investigations on DNA methylation changes and the modulation of activating and repressive histone marks at a genome-wide level will improve our understanding of mechanistic links. These analyses will also provide important clues as to whether

Table 1 Effect of na	tural compounds o	n DNA methylation	i in cancer models in vitro and in vivo	(for a review see [20–36])	
Agent	Source	Mechanism	Organ	Target, effect	Reference
Apigenin	Celery, chamomile	DNMTi			[37]
Apple polyphenols	Apples	 Promoter meth DNMT expr 	Colon	hMLH1, p14ARF, p16	[38]
Apple polyphenols (in vivo)	Apples	 Global DNA meth Promoter meth 	Apc ^{Min/+} mice	↓ Adenoma numbers Line-1, 1g/2, P2rx7	[284]
B vitamins (B ₂ , B ₆ , B ₁₂)	Meat, nuts	Synthesis of SAM from methionine			Review in [39]
Baicalein	Scutellaria baicalensis	DNMTi			[40]
Betaine	Spinach, beets, wheat	Synthesis of SAM from methionine			Review in [39]
Betanin	Beetroot	DNMTi			[40]
Black raspberry extract	Black raspberries	UNMT exprPromoter meth	Colon (phase 1 clinical trial)	SFRP2, SFRP5, WIF1, PAX6, Line-I	[41]
Butyrate		↓ Promoter meth	Colon	$RAR\beta 2$	[42]
Caffeic acid	Coffee	DNMTi	Breast	$RAR\beta$	[43]
Catechins	Green tea	DNMTi, SAM: SAH			[44]
		DNMTi	Prostate	GSTP1, MBD2	[45]
Chlorogenic acid	Coffee, apples	DNMTi	Breast	$RAR\beta$	[43]
Chlorogenic acid derivatives	Synthetic	DNMTi	Rec. DNMT3a		[46]

Appendix

102

39
Ξ
view

Choline	Egg, milk, meat	Synthesis of SAM from methionine			Review in [39]
Cruciferous vegetables (in vivo)		↓ DNA meth ↔ Promoter meth	Human PBMC of heavy smokers 4 weeks intervention	Linel RASSFIA, ARF, CDKN2, MLHI , MTHFR	[47]
Curcumin	Turmeric	DNMTi, ↓ 5mC	Leukemia		[48]
		↓ Promoter meth	Prostate (mouse)	Nrf-2	[49]
		↓CGI meth ↑ MeCP2	Prostate	Neurog-1	[20]
		binding			
		↓ H3K27me3 binding			
		↓ Promoter meth	Cervix	$RAR\beta 2$	[51]
		↓ Promoter meth	Leukemia	<i>p53</i> pathway	[52]
Cyanidin	Blueberries	DNMTi			[40]
Disulfiram	Synthetic	DNMTi	Prostate	APC, RARB	[53]
		↓ 5mC levels			
		↓ Promoter meth			
Ellagic acid	Berries	DNMTi			[40]
Epicatechin	Green tea	DNMTi, SAM: Sah			[44]
(-)-Epigallocatechin gallate (EGCG)	Green tea	DNMTi, SAM: SAH	Breast	$RAR\beta$	[44]
		↓ Promoter meth	Breast	hTERT	[54]
		DNMTi	Prostate	GSTP1	[45]
		DNMTi	Esophagus,	p16, RARB, MGMT, hMLH1	[55]
			Colon, prostate		
		\leftrightarrow Methylation	Bladder, colon, prostate	p16, MAGE-AI, Alu, LINE	[56]
		\leftrightarrow 5mC level	Colon, leukemia		[57]
		\downarrow Promoter meth	Colon	p16 via folate metabolism	[58]
					(continued)

Agent	Source	Mechanism	Organ	Target, effect	Reference
		↑ mRNA expr	Esophagus	p16, MGMT	[37]
		↑ mRNA expr	Lung, esophagus	RARB, p16, DAPK	[37]
		↓ Promoter meth	Oral cavity	RECK	[59]
		↓ Promoter meth	Lung	WIF-1	[09]
		DNMTi act/expr	Skin	p16, p21	[61]
proEGCG	Prodrug	¢ JIIIC DNMTi	Breast	hTERT	[62]
	0	↓ Promoter meth			
EGCG (in vivo)	Green tea	↓ SAM levels	Plasma, small intestine, liver in healthy		[37]
		⇔SAH,	mice		
		methionine, homocysteine			
Green tea	Green tea	$\leftrightarrow \text{DNA meth},$	Prostate, gut, liver in TRAMP mice	B1 repetitive elements, MAGE-a8	[63]
polyphenols (in vivo)		5mC ↔ Promoter		IRX3, CACNAIA, CDKN2A, NRX2	
		meth			
		↓ Promoter meth	Colon, small intestine in AOM-treated	RXRa	[64]
			mice	↓ Colon tumors	
		\downarrow Promoter meth	Gastric cancer patients	↓ CDX2, BMP2	[65]
		↔ Promoter meth		$\leftrightarrow pl6, CACNA2D3, GATA5, ER$	
Fisetin	Strawberries	DNMTi, SAM: SAH			[44]
Flavonoids (in vivo)	Green tea and	↓ DNA meth	Human PBMC of heavy smokers	Line1	[47]
	soy products	↔ Promoter meth	4 weeks intervention	$\leftrightarrow RASSFIA, ARF, CDKN2, MLHI, MTHFR$	
Folate	Green veoetables	Synthesis of SAM from	Various	Maintenance of genomic stability, regulation of murine and	Reviewed in
		methionine		pyrimidine biosynthesis ⇔ DNA biosynthesis, DNA repair, proliferation	66-74]
				prolitici auvit	

Table 1 (continued)

Folic acid (in vivo)	Supplement	↑ CGI meth	Colorectal mucosa	$ER\alpha$, $SFRPI$	[75]
Folate (in vivo)	Green vegetables		Liver, colon in mouse, rat; healthy individuals; patients with colonic adenoma and colon cancer		reviewed in [23, 66–68, 76]
Folate, green vegetables, multivitamins		Protection against methylation	Cohort-based study with 1,100 participants	pl6, MGMT, RASSFIA, DAPK, GATA4, GATA5, PAX5α, PAX5β	[77]
Galangin	Propolis, galangal root	DNMTi			[40]
Garcinol	Mangosteen tree	DNMTi			[37]
Genistein, daidzein	Soy beans	DNMTi, ↓ promoter meth	Esophagus, prostate	pI6, RARB, MGMT	[78]
		↓ Promoter meth	Breast	GSTP1	[62]
		↓ Promoter meth	Colon	RAR \\B2	[42]
		↓ Promoter meth	Colon	Wnt5a	[80]
		↓ DNMT expr	Breast	hTERT	[81]
		↓ Promoter meth			
		DNMTi Dromoter meth	Kidney	BTG	[82]
		↓ Promoter meth	Prostate	↓ GSTP1, EPHB2	[83]
				$\leftrightarrow RASSFIA, BRCAI$	
		↓ Promoter meth ↑ Protein expr	Prostate	↓ BRCAI, GSTPI, EPHB2	[84]
		↓ Promoter meth	Cervix	RAR \\B2	[51]
		↓ Promoter meth Genome wide	Embryonic stem cells	Ucp1, Sytl1	[85]
		analysis			
Genistein (in vitro and in vivo)	Soy beans	↓ Promoter meth	Endometrium	SF-1	[86]
					(continued)

Agent	Source	Mechanism	Organ	Target, effect	Reference
Genistein (in vivo)		↑ DNA meth	Bone marrow	Repetitive elements	[83]
		↑ DNA meth in prostate	Brain, kidney, liver, spleen, prostate, testes of healthy mice		[87]
		↑ Methylation	tail, brain, kidney, liver in A^{vy} mice	A ^{vy} intracisternal A particle (IAP) murine retrotransposon	[88]
		↑↓ Promoter meth	Cynomolgus monkeys	Fat tissue: ABCG5, TBX5, HoxB1 Muscle: HoxA5, HoxA11, NTRK3	[89]
		↓ Promoter meth	Uterus in healthy mice, intact and ovarextomized (OVX)	Nsbp1	[06]
Soy isoflavones	Soy beans	$\begin{array}{l} \downarrow \ Promoter \ meth \\ \leftrightarrow \ Promoter \\ meth \end{array}$	prostate	GSTP1 and EPHB2 BRCA1 and RASSF1A	[83]
Soy isoflavones (in vivo)	Soy beans	↓ Promoter meth	Pancreas, liver in healthy mice	Actal	[91]
		Promoter meth	Human intervention trial	$\downarrow RAR\beta2, CCDN2 \\\leftrightarrow ER, p16, RASSF1A$	[92]
Hesperetin	Citrus fruit	DNMTi		1	[37]
Hydroxycinnamic acid	Fruit	DNMTi			[37]
Luteolin	Parsley, celery	DNMT;			[37]
Lycopene	Tomatoes	↓ Promoter meth	Breast	GSTP1, RARB, HINI	[42]
Mahanine	Asian	DNMT:	Prostate, lung, breast, pancreas, vulva,	RASSFIA	[93]
	vectautes		Ovaries De service		5701
Mahanine derivative Mahanine derivative (in vivo)	synthetic	IIIMNO	Prostate xenografi	tracertation to the tracertation of the tracertation to the tracertation of the trace	[94]
Methionine	Dairy products, nuts, fish	Synthesis of SAM			Review in [39]
Mithramycin A (MMA)		↓ Promoter meth ↓ DNMT1 expr	Lung	SLIT2, TIMP3	[95]

Table 1 (continued)

Myricetin	Fruit, herbs,	DNMTi, SAM:			[37, 40, 44]
	vegetables	SAH			
Naringenin	Citrus fruit	DNMTi			[37]
Nordihydroguaiaretic acid (NDGA)	Creosote bush	↓ Promoter meth	Breast	E-cadherin, p16	[96, 97]
		$\leftrightarrow \text{DNA meth}$	Liver	LINE-I	[98]
Parthenolide	Feverfew	DNMTi	Breast	I-NIH	[66]
		↓ DNMT expr ↓ 5mC			
Parthenolide (in vivo)		↓ DNA meth	Human leukemia	↓ Tumor volume	[66]
		↓ DNMT expr	Xenograft		
Phenylethyl	Watercress	↓ Promoter meth	Prostate	GSTPI	[100]
isothiocyanate (PEITC)					
PEITC (in vivo)		\downarrow Promoter meth	Prostate of TRAMP and wt mice	MGMT \downarrow Tumor incidence	[101]
Phenylhexyl isothiocyanate (PHI)	Synthetic	↓ Promoter meth	Myeloma	pI6	[102]
Phloretin	Apples	DNMTi			[40]
Piceatannol	Grapes	DNMTi			[40]
Protocatechuic acid	Açaí oil, olives	DNMT i			[40]
Quercetin	Ubiquitous	DNMTi, SAM: SAH			[37, 44]
		↓ Promoter meth	Colon	p16	[283]
Resveratrol	Grapes	DNMTi		BRCAI	[40]
		$\downarrow MBD2$	Breast	BRCAI	[40, 103]
		recruitment			
		↓ Promoter meth	Breast	PTEN	[104]
		↓ DNMT expr			
		↓ Promoter meth	Breast	RAR \\B2	[105]
					(continued)

				:	
Agent	Source	Mechanism	Organ	Target, effect	Reference
Retinoic acid		↓ Promoter meth	Leukemia	RAR \\B2	[105, 106]
		↓ Promoter meth	Leukemia	hTERT	[107]
		\leftrightarrow DNA meth	Leukemia	$RAR\beta$	[108]
		↓ Promoter meth	Breast	PTEN	[104]
		↓ Promoter meth	Breast	RAR \\B2	[105]
		↓ Promoter meth	Neuroblastoma	iNOS	[109]
		(genome wide)			
		$\downarrow DNMTI, 3B$			
		expr			
Retinoic acid (in vivo)		\leftrightarrow Promoter	Breast cancer patients	RAR _β 2	[110]
		meth			
Rosmarinic acid	Rosemary	DNMTi			[40]
Selenomethionine		\leftrightarrow Promoter	Prostate	GSTP1, RASSF1A	[111]
		meth			
Sinapic acid	Rapeseed	DNMTi			[40]
Sodium selenite	Inorganic	DNMTi			[112]
		↑ Global DNA	Colon	p53	[113]
		meth			
		↑ Global DNA	Colon		[114]
		meth			
		↓ DNMT1 expr	Colon		[114]
		↓ DNMT1 expr	Prostate	GSTP1, APC, CSR1	[115]
		↓ Global DNA			[115]
		meth			
		↓ Liver SAM: SAH	Intestine in DMH-treated rats	↓ Aberrant crypt foci formation	[114]
		↓ Global DNA	Rat intestine	↓ Aberrant crypt foci formation	[116]
		metn			

Table 1 (continued)

Sodium selenite	Anorganic	↓ Global DNA	Liver, colon in rats		[113]
(in vivo)		meth			
Sulforaphane	Broccoli	↓ DNMT expr	Breast	hTERT	[31]
		↓ Promoter meth			
Syringic acid	Açaí oil	DNMT i			[40]
Thearubigins	Black tea	DNMTi	Recombinant DNMT3a		[46]
Vitamin D		↓ Weak promoter	Breast	RAR \\B2	[105]
			ſ		
		↓ Promoter meth	Breast	PIEN	[104]
		↓ DNMT expr			
Vitamin E (in vivo)	Seed oils	\leftrightarrow DNA meth	Rat liver	SDR5A1, GCLM	[117]
		\leftrightarrow Promoter			
		meth			
		C -:			

CGI CpG island, MeCP2 methylated CpG binding protein 2, DN/MTi inhibition of DNMT activity, expression, meth methylation, SAM:SAH modulation of the SAM to SAH ratio through alternative mechanisms, \downarrow reduction, inhibition, \leftrightarrow no effect, \uparrow induction, stimulation

Table 2 Effect of nature see [20, 22, 25–27, 29–	rral compounds on acetyla 36, 121, 122])	tion of histones and non-hist	one substrates in cancer model	ls in vitro and in vivo (for a rev	view
Agent	Source	Mechanism	Organ/cell type	Target, effect	Reference
Allylmercaptan	Garlic	HDACi	Colon	p21	[123]
		\uparrow ac-H3 and ac-H4			
Anacardic acid	Cashew nuts	HATI: $p300$, $PCAF$			[124]
		HATI: $Tip60$	Cervix, embryonic kidney	ATM, DNA PKs	[125]
		HATi	Leukemia, tongue, lung,	$I\kappa Blpha,\downarrow p65ac,NF$ - κB -	[126]
			prostate	dependent IAP1, XIAP, Bcl-2, Bcl-xL, c-FLIP, cyclin D1, c-Myc, Cax-2, VEGF, ICAM-1, MMP-9	
Apicidin	Fungal metabolite	HDACi ↑ ac-H4	Cervix and others	Gelsolin, p21,DNMT1	[127, 128]
Butyrate	Fermentation	HDACi	Colon		[129]
•		\uparrow ac-H3 and ac-H4			1
		\uparrow ac-H3 and ac-H4	Colon	$\uparrow p2I$	[130]
				↓ Cell proliferation	
		HDACi	T lymphocytes	$\downarrow Bcl-2$	[131]
				DR5, caspases 8 and 10	
		HDACi	Leukemia	Cyclin D1, B1, c-Myc	[132]
		† ac-histones		$\uparrow p2I$	
Butyrate (in vivo)	Supplement	↑ ac-H3	DMH-treated mice		[133]
Cambinol	Synthetic	SIRTi	Lung, lymphoma	$\uparrow p53ac$	[134]
Cambinol (in vivo)			Burkitt lymphoma xenograft	↓ Tumor growth	[134]
Chalcone derivative	Synthetic	SIRTi	Embryonic kidney	$\uparrow p53ac, p2l$	[135]
Curcumin	Turmeric	\downarrow <i>HDACI</i> , <i>HDAC3</i> expr $\mid p300$ (HAT) expr	B-cell lymphoma	↓ Proliferation Notch 1	[136]
	Turmeric	HATi: <i>p300/CBP</i> ↓ ac-H3, H4		$\downarrow p53ac$	[137, 138]

110

[139] th	<i>lic IkBa</i> , \downarrow [140] <i>lent Cax-2</i> , <i>VF-a</i>	[141]	[142]	[143]	is [144]	1 [145]	[144]	[146]	[61]		lic $I_{K}B\alpha$, \downarrow [147] IL6					-2.2.1L-6, Bel-2.Bel- C-Myc L-6,1L-12, n A, NKX3.1 [148]	-22. IL-6, Bcl-2, Bcl- Bcl-2, Bcl- C-Myc IL-6, IL-12, MA, NKX3.1 [148]
<i>Tubulin</i> ↓ Xenograft growt	$\downarrow p65ac, \uparrow cytosol.$ NF- κ B-depend IL-6, IL-1 β , TN	; <i>p</i> 21		$\uparrow p53ac$	<i>p21</i> , <i>p27</i> , apoptosi	$\downarrow Cox2$ expression	its <i>p21</i>	$ER\alpha$	p16, p21	4	$\downarrow p65ac$, $\uparrow cytosol p65-binding to$		promoter, $\downarrow NF$ dependent <i>Cox</i>	promoter, $\downarrow NP$ dependent Cax NOS-2, $XIAP$, $MOS-2$, $XIAP$, $MOS-2$, $XIAP$, $MOS-2$	promoter, $\downarrow NP$ dependent Cox $NOS-2$, XIAP, \downarrow xL, cyclin DI, $\downarrow EBV$ -mediated I Cell transformatio	promoter, ↓ <i>NF</i> dependent <i>Cox</i> <i>NOS-2, XIAP</i> , , <i>xL</i> , <i>cyclin D1</i> , ↓ EBV-mediated <i>I</i> Cell transformatio ↓ <i>AR</i> -mediated <i>PS</i>	promoter, $\downarrow NP$ dependent <i>Cox</i> <i>NOS-2, XIAP</i> , <i>i</i> <i>xL</i> , <i>cyclin D1</i> , \downarrow EBV-mediated <i>I</i> Cell transformation \downarrow <i>AR</i> -mediated <i>PS</i> \downarrow ac- <i>AR</i> , \downarrow <i>AR</i> nuc
Medulloblastoma	Synoviocytes	Leukemia, colon, liver, breast, prostate	Rat colon	Leukemia	Colon	Breast	Colon cancer xenografi	Breast	14 Skin		Leukemia, B-cells					Prostate	Prostate
↓ HDAC4 expr	HATI: $p300$ $\leftrightarrow PCAF$, SIRT1, HDACS, HMTS	↑ ac-H3, ac-H4	↑ Transient ac-H4	SIRTi	$\uparrow HDACI, 2, 3, \\ 8 degradation \\ HDACI = 2 \frac{3}{8} exm$	\downarrow acH4	↓ HDACI, 2 expr	$\uparrow \text{HAT } p300 \text{ expr} \\ \downarrow \text{HDAC1 exp} \\ \uparrow \text{ for U2 } \text$	ac-tn3, n3N9ac, ac-n ↓ HDAC activity	↑ ac-H3, ac-H4	HATI: <i>p300</i> <i>PCAF</i> , <i>Tip60</i>	\Leftrightarrow DIKIT. HUACS.	HMTs	HMTs	stMH	НМТ <i>s</i> НАТі: <i>p</i> 300	НМТ s НАТ:: <i>p</i> 300 ↓ ac-H3
Turmeric	Pomegranate	Garlic		Sweet clover	Broccoli metabolite			Green tea									
Curcumin (in vitro and in vivo)	Delphinidin	Diallyldisulfide	Diallyldisulfide (in vivo)	Dihydrocoumarin	Diindolylmethane (DIM)		Diindolylmethane (in vivo)	(–)-Epigallocatechin gallate (EGCG)									

Table 2 (continued)					
Agent	Source	Mechanism	Organ/cell type	Target, effect	Reference
EGCG (in vivo)			TNFα-stimulated mice	↓ Serum <i>IL-6</i> , ↓ <i>p65ac</i> in macrophages, ↓ cytokine expression	[149]
ProEGCG	Prodrug	HDACi ↓ ac-H3, H3K9ac	Breast	hTERT \uparrow Promoter binding MAD1, $E2FI$; \downarrow binding c -Myc	[62]
Gallic acid	Rose flowers	HATI: p_{300} PCAF, $Tip60\leftrightarrow SIRT1, HDACs,HMTs$	Lung	$\downarrow p65ac, \uparrow cytosolic IkB\alpha, \downarrow p65-binding to IL6 promoter, \downarrow NF-\kappa B-dependent Cox^{-2}, IL-6, IL-1 B, NOS-2, XIAP, Bcl-2, Bcl-xL, cyclin DI, c-Myc$	[149]
Gallic acid (in vivo)			LPS-stimulated mice	Use Serum IL-6, Up65ac in macrophages, Uptokine expression	[149]
Garcinol	Mangosteen tree	HATI: $p300$			[150]
		HA11: <i>p300, PCAF</i> ↑ ac-H4, acH2B	Cervix	 Ulobal gene expression 	[ICI]
Genistein	Soy beans	↓ HDAC expr	Prostate	↑ <i>HSP90</i> ac promotes dissociation and degradation of AR	[152]
		$\uparrow HAT expr$ $p300, PCAF, CREBBP,$ $HATI$ $\uparrow ac-H3, ac-H4$	Prostate	p21, p16 ^{/NK4a}	[153]
		↑ ac-H3K9 ↓ SIRT1 expr	Prostate	↓ <i>Akt</i> signaling through <i>PTEN</i> , <i>CYLD</i> , <i>p53</i> , <i>FOXO3a</i>	[154]
Genistein, equol, AglyMax	Soy beans	† ac-histones	In vitro	$ER\alpha$ -mediated	[155]

112

β-Methylselenopyruvate α-Keto-γ-methylseleno-	Metabolites of selenium compounds	HDACi	Colon	† ac-H3, <i>p</i> 2 <i>I^{WAF1}</i>	[156]
buryrate Parthenolide	Feverfew	↑ HDAC1 degrad ↑ ac-H3	Breast	<i>HDAC1</i> degradation through ATM . \uparrow cell death	[99, 157]
Phenylethyl isothiocyanate (PEITC)	Watercress	↑ ac-H3	Prostate	p27, p21, c-Myc	[158]
Phenylhexyl isothiocyanate (PHI)	Synthetic	HDACi HATa ↑ ac-histones	Prostate, leukemia, myeloma, hepatoma	p21, p27 Bcl-2	[102, 159–162]
In vivo		† ac-H3 and ac-H4	Bone marrow of AML patients		[163]
Resveratrol	Grapes	<i>SIRTI</i> a	Bone	↓ <i>p</i> 53 <i>ac</i>	[164]
		<pre>Umail MTA1/NuRD Corepressor complex</pre>	Prostate	$\uparrow p53ac, \text{ recruitment to } p21$ and <i>Bax</i> promoters $\uparrow \text{ Apoptosis}$	[164, 165]
Retinoic acid (ATRA)		↑ ac-histones at CpG islands	Leukemia	↑ ac-H4 binding at HOXAI and satellite DNA ↑RARβ, CD11b, HCK, OS-9, HOXAI, c-myc, c-myb, hTERT mRNA expr	[108]
			Leukemia, breast	\downarrow H3K9ac at <i>hTERT</i> promoter	[107, 166, 167]
Retinoic acid (in vitro and in vivo)			Breast, prostate, larynx	\uparrow ac at <i>RAR</i> β P2 promoter \downarrow T47D xenograft growth	[110]
Silimarin	Milk thistle	SIRTa	Melanoma	Bax	[168]
Sulforaphane (SFN)	Broccoli	HDACi ↑ ac-H3, ac-H4	Embryonic kidney, colon, prostate	p21, Bax	[169, 170]
		HDACi	Prostate	↑ <i>HSP90</i> ac promotes dissociation and degradation of AR	[171]
					(continued)

$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Agent	Source	Mechanism	Organ/cell type	Target, effect	Reference
HDACI \Rightarrow HAT activityBreast <i>hTERT</i> <i>MAD1, c-My</i> \uparrow ac-H3, H3K9ac \Rightarrow HAT activity <i>BreasthAD1, c-My</i> \rightarrow HAT activityBreast \uparrow G ₂ M phas \rightarrow ac-H3, H4Colon \uparrow G ₂ M phas \rightarrow ac-H3, H4Colon \uparrow Apoptosis \downarrow HDACi \downarrow HDACi expr \uparrow G ₂ M phas \downarrow Brocoli \downarrow HDACi expr \uparrow Golon \uparrow G ₂ M phas \downarrow ac-H3, ac-H4 \downarrow Colon $p_{111}, 14-3.3$ Sulforaphane (in vivo)Brocoli \downarrow ac-H3, ac-H4 $p_{101}, 14-3.4$ Brocoli sprouts \uparrow ac-H3, ac-H4 \downarrow more transcrates the order transcrates tra			HDACi ↓ HDAC cl. I/II expr ↑ ac-H3	Prostate cancer vs. normal prostate	$p2I$, \uparrow ac-tubulin	[172]
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $			HDACi ↑ ac-H3, H3K9ac ↔ HAT activity	Breast	hTERT MADI, c-Myc, CTCF	[173]
Sulforaphane (in vivo)Broccoli \downarrow HDAC3 exprColonSMRT corep Pinl, 14-3-3Sulforaphane (in vivo)BroccoliHDACiColon mucosa, ileum, colon, $21, Bax$ \uparrow ac-H3, ac-H4prostate, PBMC of wtmice; ileum, colon of $21, Bax$ \uparrow ac-H3, ac-H4prostate, PBMC of wtmice; ileum, colon of APC^{Mini+} miceBroccoli sprouts \uparrow ac-histonesHDACiProstate cancer xenografts Bax Broccoli sprouts \uparrow ac-H3, ac-H4 (both \downarrow growth of 1 \downarrow growth of 1Ursodeoxycholic acidEndogenous secondary \downarrow ac-histones \downarrow growth, other			HDACi ↔ ac-H3, H4	Breast	↑ G ₂ /M phase arrest ↑ Apoptosis	[174]
Sulforaphane (in vivo)BroccoliHDACiColon mucosa, ileum, colon, 21 , Bax \uparrow ac-H3, ac-H4prostate, PBMC of wtmice; ileum, colon of $APC^{Min/+}$ mice Bax \uparrow ac-H3, ac-H4Prostate cancer xenografts Bax \downarrow growth of lBroccoli sprouts \uparrow ac-H3, ac-H4Prostate cancer xenografts Bax $In vivo)$ \uparrow ac-H3, ac-H4Human PBMC \downarrow growth of lUrsodeoxycholic acidEndogenous secondary \downarrow ac-H3, ac-H4 $Iooh$			↓ HDAC3 expr	Colon	SMRT corepressor complex Pinl, 14-3-3	[175]
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Sulforaphane (in vivo)	Broccoli	HDACi ↑ ac-H3, ac-H4	Colon mucosa, ileum, colon, prostate, PBMC of wt mice; ileum, colon of APC ^{Mint+} mice	p21, Bax	[176]
Broccoli sproutsHDACiHuman PBMC(in vivo)			HDACi † ac-histones	Prostate cancer xenografts	$\bigcup_{i=1}^{n} Bax$	[177]
Ursodeoxycholic acid Endogenous secondary \downarrow ac-histones Colon <i>E-cadherin</i> , o	Broccoli sprouts (in vivo)		HDACi ↑ ac-H3, ac-H4 (both transient)	Human PBMC		[172, 178]
bile acid \leftrightarrow HDACi \uparrow HDACi \uparrow HDACi	Ursodeoxycholic acid	Endogenous secondary bile acid	↓ ac-histones ↔ HDACi ↑ <i>HDAC</i> 6 expr	Colon	E-cadherin, CK8, 18, 19	[179]

HATi inhibitor of HAT activity, SIRTi inhibitor of SIRT deacetylases, SIIRa activator of SIRT, \downarrow reduction, inhibition, \leftrightarrow no effect, \uparrow induction, summation

Table 3 Effect of natural compound	ands on histone	methylation in cancer models in vitro a	nd in vivo (for a	review see [29, 30, 34])	
Agent	Source	Mechanism	Organ	Target, effect	Reference
Chaetocin		HMTi: SUV39		p2I	[180, 181]
		L H3K9me2, L H3K9me3	,	INK4R	
		↓ H3K9me2 and H3K9me3 at <i>p15</i> and <i>E-cadherin</i> promoter	Leukemia	p15 ^{mm} and E-cadherin	[182]
Curcumin	Turmeric	$\downarrow EZH2 \text{ expr}$ $\downarrow H3K27 \text{me3}$	Breast	Via MAPK pathway	[183]
(–)-Epigallocatechin gallate	Green tea	↓ HMT expr:	Skin	p2I, $p27$, Bax , Bcl - xL	[184, 185]
(EGCG)		BMI-1, SUZ12, EZH2, Eed H3K27me3		Effect in combination with SAH hvdrolase inhibitor	
		↓ H3K9me	Skin	p16, p21	[61]
		↓ HMT SUV39HI expr	Breast	$ER\alpha$	[146]
		↑ H3K4me2, ↓ H3K9me3			
Genistein	Soy beans	↓ H3K9me2	Prostate	Akt signaling through PTEN, CYLD, p53, FOXO3a	[154]
Polyamine analogs	Synthetic	HDMi: LSD1	Colon	sFRP1, sFRP4, sFRP5, GATA5	[186]
		↑H3K4me2, ac-H3K9			
PG11144 (cis), PG11150 (trans)	Synthetic	HDMi: LSD1	Colon	SFRP1, SFRP2	[187]
		\uparrow H3K4me, H3K4me2			
n-3 Polyunsaturated fatty acid	Fish oil	\downarrow <i>EZH2</i> expr	Breast	E-cadherin, IGFBP3	[188]
(n-3 PUFA) DHA, EPA		↓ H3K27me3 and H3K9me3			
<i>HTMi</i> inhibitor of histone methylt stimulation	ransferases, H	DMi inhibitor of histone demethylases, e	<i>xpr</i> expression,	\downarrow reduction, inhibition, \leftrightarrow no effect,	† induction,

Cancer Chemoprevention and Nutri-Epigenetics: State of the Art and Future...

nutri-epigenetic effects are specific for certain pathways or selective for subsets of genes. The emergence of novel technologies such as next-generation sequencing for genome-wide assessment of DNA methylation and localization of histone marks, the expected drop in sequencing costs, and the development of bioinformatic tools to integrate systematically available information will facilitate this type of analyses in future chemoprevention studies.

References

- 1. Henikoff S, Matzke MA (1997) Exploring and explaining epigenetic effects. Trends Genet 13(8):293–295, doi:10.1016/S0168-9525(97)01219-5, pii: S0168952597012195
- 2. Qiu J (2006) Epigenetics: unfinished symphony. Nature 441(7090):143-145. doi:10.1038/ 441143a
- Jaenisch R, Bird A (2003) Epigenetic regulation of gene expression: how the genome integrates intrinsic and environmental signals. Nat Genet 33(suppl):245–254. doi:10.1038/ ng1089
- Choudhuri S (2011) From Waddington's epigenetic landscape to small noncoding RNA: some important milestones in the history of epigenetics research. Toxicol Mech Methods 21(4):252–274. doi:10.3109/15376516.2011.559695
- Berdasco M, Esteller M (2010) Aberrant epigenetic landscape in cancer: how cellular identity goes awry. Dev Cell 19(5):698–711. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2010.10.005, pii: S1534-5807 (10)00458-2
- Payer B, Lee JT (2008) X chromosome dosage compensation: how mammals keep the balance. Annu Rev Genet 42:733–772. doi:10.1146/annurev.genet.42.110807.091711
- Illingworth R, Kerr A, Desousa D, Jorgensen H, Ellis P, Stalker J, Jackson D, Clee C, Plumb R, Rogers J, Humphray S, Cox T, Langford C, Bird A (2008) A novel CpG island set identifies tissue-specific methylation at developmental gene loci. PLoS Biol 6(1):e22. doi:10.1371/ journal.pbio.0060022, pii: 07-PLBI-RA-3186
- Stilling RM, Fischer A (2011) The role of histone acetylation in age-associated memory impairment and Alzheimer's disease. Neurobiol Learn Mem 96(1):19–26. doi:10.1016/ j.nlm.2011.04.002, pii: S1074-7427(11)00064-5
- Suter MA, Aagaard-Tillery KM (2009) Environmental influences on epigenetic profiles. Semin Reprod Med 27(5):380–390. doi:10.1055/s-0029-1237426
- Fraga MF, Ballestar E, Paz MF, Ropero S, Setien F, Ballestar ML, Heine-Suner D, Cigudosa JC, Urioste M, Benitez J, Boix-Chornet M, Sanchez-Aguilera A, Ling C, Carlsson E, Poulsen P, Vaag A, Stephan Z, Spector TD, Wu YZ, Plass C, Esteller M (2005) Epigenetic differences arise during the lifetime of monozygotic twins. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 102(30):10604–10609. doi:10.1073/pnas.0500398102
- Wong AH, Gottesman II, Petronis A (2005) Phenotypic differences in genetically identical organisms: the epigenetic perspective. Hum Mol Genet 14(Spec no. 1):R11–R18. doi:10.1093/hmg/ddi116, pii: 14/suppl_1/R11
- Jones PA, Baylin SB (2007) The epigenomics of cancer. Cell 128(4):683–692. doi:10.1016/ j.cell.2007.01.029, pii: S0092-8674(07)00127-4
- Bruce KD, Cagampang FR (2011) Epigenetic priming of the metabolic syndrome. Toxicol Mech Methods 21(4):353–361. doi:10.3109/15376516.2011.559370
- Beaulieu N, Morin S, Chute IC, Robert MF, Nguyen H, MacLeod AR (2002) An essential role for DNA methyltransferase DNMT3B in cancer cell survival. J Biol Chem 277(31): 28176–28181. doi:10.1074/jbc.M204734200

- 15. Linhart HG, Lin H, Yamada Y, Moran E, Steine EJ, Gokhale S, Lo G, Cantu E, Ehrich M, He T, Meissner A, Jaenisch R (2007) Dnmt3b promotes tumorigenesis in vivo by genespecific de novo methylation and transcriptional silencing. Genes Dev 21(23):3110–3122. doi:10.1101/gad.1594007, pii: 21/23/3110
- Esteller M (2007) Cancer epigenomics: DNA methylomes and histone-modification maps. Nat Rev Genet 8(4):286–298. doi:10.1038/nrg2005
- Kopelovich L, Crowell JA, Fay JR (2003) The epigenome as a target for cancer chemoprevention. J Natl Cancer Inst 95(23):1747–1757. doi:10.1093/jnci/dig109
- Gama-Sosa MA, Slagel VA, Trewyn RW, Oxenhandler R, Kuo KC, Gehrke CW, Ehrlich M (1983) The 5-methylcytosine content of DNA from human tumors. Nucleic Acids Res 11(19):6883–6894. doi:10.1093/nar/11.19.6883
- Goelz SE, Vogelstein B, Hamilton SR, Feinberg AP (1985) Hypomethylation of DNA from benign and malignant human colon neoplasms. Science 228(4696):187–190. doi:10.1126/ science.2579435
- Huang J, Plass C, Gerhauser C (2011) Cancer chemoprevention by targeting the epigenome. Curr Drug Targets 12(13):1925–1956, doi:10.2174/138945011798184155
- 21. Verma M, Maruvada P, Srivastava S (2004) Epigenetics and cancer. Crit Rev Clin Lab Sci 41(5–6):585–607. doi:10.1080/10408360490516922
- 22. Hauser AT, Jung M (2008) Targeting epigenetic mechanisms: potential of natural products in cancer chemoprevention. Planta Med 74(13):1593–1601. doi:10.1055/s-2008-1081347
- Johnson IT, Belshaw NJ (2008) Environment, diet and CpG island methylation: epigenetic signals in gastrointestinal neoplasia. Food Chem Toxicol 46(4):1346–1359. doi:10.1016/ j.fct.2007.09.101, pii: S0278-6915(07)00451-6
- 24. Arasaradnam RP, Commane DM, Bradburn D, Mathers JC (2008) A review of dietary factors and its influence on DNA methylation in colorectal carcinogenesis. Epigenetics 3(4):193–198, doi:10.4161/epi.3.4.6508
- Molinie B, Georgel P (2009) Genetic and epigenetic regulations of prostate cancer by genistein. Drug News Perspect 22(5):247–254. doi:10.1358/dnp.2009.22.5.1378633
- 26. Choi S-W, Friso S (eds) (2009) Nutrients and epigenetics. CRC, Boca Raton. doi:10.1201/ 9781420063561.ch5
- 27. Gilbert ER, Liu D (2010) Flavonoids influence epigenetic-modifying enzyme activity: structure–function relationships and the therapeutic potential for cancer. Curr Med Chem 17(17):1756–1768, pii: BSP/CMC/E-Pub/105
- Li Y, Tollefsbol TO (2010) Impact on DNA methylation in cancer prevention and therapy by bioactive dietary components. Curr Med Chem 17(20):2141–2151, doi:10.2174/ 092986710791299966
- vel Szic KS, Ndlovu MN, Haegeman G, Vanden Berghe W (2010) Nature or nurture: let food be your epigenetic medicine in chronic inflammatory disorders. Biochem Pharmacol 80(12):1816–1832. doi:10.1016/j.bcp.2010.07.029, pii:S0006-2952(10)00567-8
- 30. Link A, Balaguer F, Goel A (2010) Cancer chemoprevention by dietary polyphenols: promising role for epigenetics. Biochem Pharmacol 80(12):1771–1792. doi:10.1016/j.bcp.2010.06.036, pii: S0006-2952(10)00470-3
- Meeran SM, Ahmed A, Tollefsbol TO (2010) Epigenetic targets of bioactive dietary components for cancer prevention and therapy. Clin Epigenetics 1(3–4):101–116. doi:10.1007/s13148-010-0011-5
- Reuter S, Gupta SC, Park B, Goel A, Aggarwal BB (2011) Epigenetic changes induced by curcumin and other natural compounds. Genes Nutr 6(2):93–108. doi:10.1007/s12263-011-0222-1
- 33. Vanden Berghe W (2012) Epigenetic impact of dietary polyphenols in cancer chemoprevention: lifelong remodeling of our epigenomes. Pharmacol Res 65(6):565–576. doi:10.1016/ j.phrs.2012.03.007, pii: S1043-6618(12)00050-3

- 34. Khan SI, Aumsuwan P, Khan IA, Walker LA, Dasmahapatra AK (2012) Epigenetic events associated with breast cancer and their prevention by dietary components targeting the epigenome. Chem Res Toxicol 25(1):61–73. doi:10.1021/tx200378c
- 35. Malireddy S, Kotha SR, Secor JD, Gurney TO, Abbott JL, Maulik G, Maddipati KR, Parinandi NL (2012) Phytochemical antioxidants modulate Mammalian cellular epigenome: implications in health and disease. Antioxid Redox Signal 17(2):327–339. doi:10.1089/ ars.2012.4600
- 36. Stefanska B, Karlic H, Varga F, Fabianowska-Majewska K, Haslberger AG (2012) Epigenetic mechanisms in anti-cancer actions of bioactive food components the implications in cancer prevention. Br J Pharmacol. doi:10.1111/j.1476-5381.2012.02002.x
- Fang M, Chen D, Yang CS (2007) Dietary polyphenols may affect DNA methylation. J Nutr 137(1 Suppl):223S–228S, pii: 137/1/223S
- 38. Fini L, Piazzi G, Daoud Y, Selgrad M, Maegawa S, Garcia M, Fogliano V, Romano M, Graziani G, Vitaglione P, Carmack SW, Gasbarrini A, Genta RM, Issa JP, Boland CR, Ricciardiello L (2011) Chemoprevention of intestinal polyps in ApcMin/+ mice fed with western or balanced diets by drinking annurca apple polyphenol extract. Cancer Prev Res (Phila) 4(6):907-15. doi:10.1158/1940-6207.CAPR-10-0359
- 39. Chen J, Xu X (2010) Diet, epigenetic, and cancer prevention. Adv Genet 71:237–255. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-380864-6.00008-0
- 40. Paluszczak J, Krajka-Kuzniak V, Baer-Dubowska W (2010) The effect of dietary polyphenols on the epigenetic regulation of gene expression in MCF7 breast cancer cells. Toxicol Lett 192(2):119–125. doi:10.1016/j.toxlet.2009.10.010, pii: S0378-4274(09)01451-9
- 41. Wang LS, Arnold M, Huang YW, Sardo C, Seguin C, Martin E, Huang TH, Riedl K, Schwartz S, Frankel W, Pearl D, Xu Y, Winston J 3rd, Yang GY, Stoner G (2011) Modulation of genetic and epigenetic biomarkers of colorectal cancer in humans by black raspberries: a phase I pilot study. Clin Cancer Res 17(3):598–610. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-10-1260
- 42. Spurling CC, Suhl JA, Boucher N, Nelson CE, Rosenberg DW, Giardina C (2008) The short chain fatty acid butyrate induces promoter demethylation and reactivation of RARbeta2 in colon cancer cells. Nutr Cancer 60(5):692–702. doi:10.1080/01635580802008278, pii: 902435515
- Lee WJ, Zhu BT (2006) Inhibition of DNA methylation by caffeic acid and chlorogenic acid, two common catechol-containing coffee polyphenols. Carcinogenesis 27(2):269–277. doi:10.1093/carcin/bgi206
- 44. Lee WJ, Shim JY, Zhu BT (2005) Mechanisms for the inhibition of DNA methyltransferases by tea catechins and bioflavonoids. Mol Pharmacol 68(4):1018–1030. doi:10.1124/ mol.104.008367
- 45. Pandey M, Shukla S, Gupta S (2009) Promoter demethylation and chromatin remodeling by green tea polyphenols leads to re-expression of GSTP1 in human prostate cancer cells. Int J Cancer. doi:10.1002/ijc.24988
- 46. Rajavelu A, Tulyasheva Z, Jaiswal R, Jeltsch A, Kuhnert N (2011) The inhibition of the mammalian DNA methyltransferase 3a (Dnmt3a) by dietary black tea and coffee polyphenols. BMC Biochem 12:16. doi:10.1186/1471-2091-12-16
- 47. Scoccianti C, Ricceri F, Ferrari P, Cuenin C, Sacerdote C, Polidoro S, Jenab M, Hainaut P, Vineis P, Herceg Z (2011) Methylation patterns in sentinel genes in peripheral blood cells of heavy smokers: influence of cruciferous vegetables in an intervention study. Epigenetics 6(9):1114–1119, doi:10.4161/epi.6.9.16515
- 48. Liu Z, Xie Z, Jones W, Pavlovicz RE, Liu S, Yu J, Li PK, Lin J, Fuchs JR, Marcucci G, Li C, Chan KK (2009) Curcumin is a potent DNA hypomethylation agent. Bioorg Med Chem Lett 19(3):706–709. doi:10.1016/j.bmcl.2008.12.041, pii: S0960-894X(08)01551-5
- 49. Khor TO, Huang Y, Wu TY, Shu L, Lee J, Kong AN (2011) Pharmacodynamics of curcumin as DNA hypomethylation agent in restoring the expression of Nrf2 via promoter CpGs demethylation. Biochem Pharmacol 82(9):1073–1078. doi:10.1016/j.bcp.2011.07.065, pii: S0006-2952(11)00523-5

- 50. Shu L, Khor TO, Lee JH, Boyanapalli SS, Huang Y, Wu TY, Saw CL, Cheung KL, Kong AN (2011) Epigenetic CpG demethylation of the promoter and reactivation of the expression of neurog1 by curcumin in prostate LNCaP cells. AAPS J. doi:10.1208/s12248-011-9300-y
- 51. Jha AK, Nikbakht M, Parashar G, Shrivastava A, Capalash N, Kaur J (2010) Reversal of hypermethylation and reactivation of the RARbeta2 gene by natural compounds in cervical cancer cell lines. Folia Biol (Praha) 56(5):195–200, pii: FB2010A0026
- 52. Vilas-Zornoza A, Agirre X, Martin-Palanco V, Martin-Subero JI, San Jose-Eneriz E, Garate L, Alvarez S, Miranda E, Rodriguez-Otero P, Rifon J, Torres A, Calasanz MJ, Cruz Cigudosa J, Roman-Gomez J, Prosper F (2011) Frequent and simultaneous epigenetic inactivation of TP53 pathway genes in acute lymphoblastic leukemia. PLoS One 6(2):e17012. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0017012
- 53. Lin J, Haffner MC, Zhang Y, Lee BH, Brennen WN, Britton J, Kachhap SK, Shim JS, Liu JO, Nelson WG, Yegnasubramanian S, Carducci MA (2011) Disulfiram is a DNA demethylating agent and inhibits prostate cancer cell growth. Prostate 71(4):333–343. doi:10.1002/ pros.21247
- Berletch JB, Liu C, Love WK, Andrews LG, Katiyar SK, Tollefsbol TO (2008) Epigenetic and genetic mechanisms contribute to telomerase inhibition by EGCG. J Cell Biochem 103(2):509–519. doi:10.1002/jcb.21417
- 55. Fang MZ, Wang Y, Ai N, Hou Z, Sun Y, Lu H, Welsh W, Yang CS (2003) Tea polyphenol (-)-epigallocatechin-3-gallate inhibits DNA methyltransferase and reactivates methylationsilenced genes in cancer cell lines. Cancer Res 63(22):7563–7570
- 56. Chuang JC, Yoo CB, Kwan JM, Li TW, Liang G, Yang AS, Jones PA (2005) Comparison of biological effects of non-nucleoside DNA methylation inhibitors versus 5-aza-2'deoxycytidine. Mol Cancer Ther 4(10):1515–1520. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-05-0172, pii: 4/10/1515
- 57. Stresemann C, Brueckner B, Musch T, Stopper H, Lyko F (2006) Functional diversity of DNA methyltransferase inhibitors in human cancer cell lines. Cancer Res 66(5):2794–2800. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-05-2821, pii: 66/5/2794
- Navarro-Peran E, Cabezas-Herrera J, Campo LS, Rodriguez-Lopez JN (2007) Effects of folate cycle disruption by the green tea polyphenol epigallocatechin-3-gallate. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 39(12):2215–2225. doi:10.1016/j.biocel.2007.06.005, pii: S1357-2725(07)00183-5
- 59. Kato K, Long NK, Makita H, Toida M, Yamashita T, Hatakeyama D, Hara A, Mori H, Shibata T (2008) Effects of green tea polyphenol on methylation status of RECK gene and cancer cell invasion in oral squamous cell carcinoma cells. Br J Cancer 99(4):647–654. doi:10.1038/sj.bjc.6604521
- 60. Gao Z, Xu Z, Hung MS, Lin YC, Wang T, Gong M, Zhi X, Jablon DM, You L (2009) Promoter demethylation of WIF-1 by epigallocatechin-3-gallate in lung cancer cells. Anticancer Res 29(6):2025–2030, pii: 29/6/2025
- Nandakumar V, Vaid M, Katiyar SK (2011) (-)-Epigallocatechin-3-gallate reactivates silenced tumor suppressor genes, Cip1/p21 and p16INK4a, by reducing DNA methylation and increasing histones acetylation in human skin cancer cells. Carcinogenesis 32(4): 537–544. doi:10.1093/carcin/bgq285
- Meeran SM, Patel SN, Chan TH, Tollefsbol TO (2011) A novel prodrug of epigallocatechin-3-gallate: differential epigenetic hTERT repression in human breast cancer cells. Cancer Prev Res (Phila) 4(8):1243–1254. doi:10.1158/1940-6207.CAPR-11-0009
- Morey Kinney SR, Zhang W, Pascual M, Greally JM, Gillard BM, Karasik E, Foster BA, Karpf AR (2009) Lack of evidence for green tea polyphenols as DNA methylation inhibitors in murine prostate. Cancer Prev Res (Phila) 2(12):1065–1075. doi:10.1158/1940-6207. CAPR-09-0010
- 64. Volate SR, Muga SJ, Issa AY, Nitcheva D, Smith T, Wargovich MJ (2009) Epigenetic modulation of the retinoid X receptor alpha by green tea in the azoxymethane-Apc Min/+ mouse model of intestinal cancer. Mol Carcinog 48(10):920–933. doi:10.1002/mc.20542

- 65. Yuasa Y, Nagasaki H, Akiyama Y, Hashimoto Y, Takizawa T, Kojima K, Kawano T, Sugihara K, Imai K, Nakachi K (2009) DNA methylation status is inversely correlated with green tea intake and physical activity in gastric cancer patients. Int J Cancer 124(11): 2677–2682. doi:10.1002/ijc.24231
- 66. Duthie SJ (2010) Folate and cancer: how DNA damage, repair and methylation impact on colon carcinogenesis. J Inherit Metab Dis. doi:10.1007/s10545-010-9128-0
- 67. Kim YI (2004) Folate, colorectal carcinogenesis, and DNA methylation: lessons from animal studies. Environ Mol Mutagen 44(1):10–25. doi:10.1002/em.20025
- Kim YI (2005) Nutritional epigenetics: impact of folate deficiency on DNA methylation and colon cancer susceptibility. J Nutr 135(11):2703–2709, pii: 135/11/2703
- 69. McKay JA, Mathers JC (2011) Diet induced epigenetic changes and their implications for health. Acta Physiol (Oxf) 202(2):103–118. doi:10.1111/j.1748-1716.2011.02278.x
- Park LK, Friso S, Choi SW (2012) Nutritional influences on epigenetics and age-related disease. Proc Nutr Soc 71:75–83. doi:10.1017/S0029665111003302
- Jang H, Mason JB, Choi SW (2005) Genetic and epigenetic interactions between folate and aging in carcinogenesis. J Nutr 135(12 Suppl):29678–2971S, pii: 135/12/2967S
- 72. Kim KC, Friso S, Choi SW (2009) DNA methylation, an epigenetic mechanism connecting folate to healthy embryonic development and aging. J Nutr Biochem 20(12):917–926. doi:10.1016/j.jnutbio.2009.06.008, pii: S0955-2863(09)00134-X
- Burdge GC, Lillycrop KA (2010) Nutrition, epigenetics, and developmental plasticity: implications for understanding human disease. Annu Rev Nutr 30:315–339. doi:10.1146/ annurev.nutr.012809.104751
- Duthie SJ (2011) Epigenetic modifications and human pathologies: cancer and CVD. Proc Nutr Soc 70(1):47–56. doi:10.1017/S0029665110003952
- 75. Wallace K, Grau MV, Levine AJ, Shen L, Hamdan R, Chen X, Gui J, Haile RW, Barry EL, Ahnen D, McKeown-Eyssen G, Baron JA, Issa JP (2010) Association between folate levels and CpG Island hypermethylation in normal colorectal mucosa. Cancer Prev Res (Phila) 3(12):1552–1564. doi:10.1158/1940-6207.CAPR-10-0047, pii: 3/12/1552
- Lamprecht SA, Lipkin M (2003) Chemoprevention of colon cancer by calcium, vitamin D and folate: molecular mechanisms. Nat Rev Cancer 3(8):601–614. doi:10.1038/nrc1144
- 77. Stidley CA, Picchi MA, Leng S, Willink R, Crowell RE, Flores KG, Kang H, Byers T, Gilliland FD, Belinsky SA (2010) Multivitamins, folate, and green vegetables protect against gene promoter methylation in the aerodigestive tract of smokers. Cancer Res 70(2):568–574. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-09-3410
- 78. Fang MZ, Chen D, Sun Y, Jin Z, Christman JK, Yang CS (2005) Reversal of hypermethylation and reactivation of p16INK4a, RARbeta, and MGMT genes by genistein and other isoflavones from soy. Clin Cancer Res 11(19 Pt 1):7033–7041. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-05-0406, pii: 11/19/7033
- 79. King-Batoon A, Leszczynska JM, Klein CB (2008) Modulation of gene methylation by genistein or lycopene in breast cancer cells. Environ Mol Mutagen 49(1):36–45. doi:10.1002/em.20363
- Wang Z, Chen H (2010) Genistein increases gene expression by demethylation of WNT5a promoter in colon cancer cell line SW1116. Anticancer Res 30(11):4537–4545, pii: 30/11/4537
- Li Y, Liu L, Andrews LG, Tollefsbol TO (2009) Genistein depletes telomerase activity through cross-talk between genetic and epigenetic mechanisms. Int J Cancer 125(2): 286–296. doi:10.1002/ijc.24398
- 82. Majid S, Dar AA, Ahmad AE, Hirata H, Kawakami K, Shahryari V, Saini S, Tanaka Y, Dahiya AV, Khatri G, Dahiya R (2009) BTG3 tumor suppressor gene promoter demethylation, histone modification and cell cycle arrest by genistein in renal cancer. Carcinogenesis 30(4):662–670. doi:10.1093/carcin/bgp042

- Vardi A, Bosviel R, Rabiau N, Adjakly M, Satih S, Dechelotte P, Boiteux JP, Fontana L, Bignon YJ, Guy L, Bernard-Gallon DJ (2010) Soy phytoestrogens modify DNA methylation of GSTP1, RASSF1A, EPH2 and BRCA1 promoter in prostate cancer cells. In Vivo 24(4):393–400, pii: 24/4/393
- 84. Adjakly M, Bosviel R, Rabiau N, Boiteux JP, Bignon YJ, Guy L, Bernard-Gallon D (2011) DNA methylation and soy phytoestrogens: quantitative study in DU-145 and PC-3 human prostate cancer cell lines. Epigenomics 3(6):795–803. doi:10.2217/epi.11.103
- 85. Sato N, Yamakawa N, Masuda M, Sudo K, Hatada I, Muramatsu M (2011) Genome-wide DNA methylation analysis reveals phytoestrogen modification of promoter methylation patterns during embryonic stem cell differentiation. PLoS One 6(4):e19278. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0019278, pii: PONE-D-10-06293
- Matsukura H, Aisaki K, Igarashi K, Matsushima Y, Kanno J, Muramatsu M, Sudo K, Sato N (2011) Genistein promotes DNA demethylation of the steroidogenic factor 1 (SF-1) promoter in endometrial stromal cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 412(2):366–372. doi:10.1016/ j.bbrc.2011.07.104, pii: S0006-291X(11)01339-8
- 87. Day JK, Bauer AM, DesBordes C, Zhuang Y, Kim BE, Newton LG, Nehra V, Forsee KM, MacDonald RS, Besch-Williford C, Huang TH, Lubahn DB (2002) Genistein alters methylation patterns in mice. J Nutr 132(8 Suppl):2419S–2423S
- Dolinoy DC, Weidman JR, Waterland RA, Jirtle RL (2006) Maternal genistein alters coat color and protects Avy mouse offspring from obesity by modifying the fetal epigenome. Environ Health Perspect 114(4):567–572. doi:10.1289/ehp.8700
- Howard TD, Ho SM, Zhang L, Chen J, Cui W, Slager R, Gray S, Hawkins GA, Medvedovic M, Wagner JD (2011) Epigenetic changes with dietary soy in cynomolgus monkeys. PLoS One 6(10):e26791. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0026791, pii: PONE-D-11-12849
- 90. Tang WY, Newbold R, Mardilovich K, Jefferson W, Cheng RY, Medvedovic M, Ho SM (2008) Persistent hypomethylation in the promoter of nucleosomal binding protein 1 (Nsbp1) correlates with overexpression of Nsbp1 in mouse uteri neonatally exposed to diethylstilbestrol or genistein. Endocrinology 149(12):5922–5931. doi:10.1210/en.2008-0682
- 91. Guerrero-Bosagna CM, Sabat P, Valdovinos FS, Valladares LE, Clark SJ (2008) Epigenetic and phenotypic changes result from a continuous pre and post natal dietary exposure to phytoestrogens in an experimental population of mice. BMC Physiol 8:17. doi:10.1186/1472-6793-8-17
- 92. Qin W, Zhu W, Shi H, Hewett JE, Ruhlen RL, MacDonald RS, Rottinghaus GE, Chen YC, Sauter ER (2009) Soy isoflavones have an antiestrogenic effect and alter mammary promoter hypermethylation in healthy premenopausal women. Nutr Cancer 61(2):238–244. doi:10.1080/01635580802404196, pii: 908919410
- 93. Jagadeesh S, Sinha S, Pal BC, Bhattacharya S, Banerjee PP (2007) Mahanine reverses an epigenetically silenced tumor suppressor gene RASSF1A in human prostate cancer cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 362(1):212–217. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2007.08.005, pii: S0006-291X(07)01709-3
- 94. Sheikh KD, Banerjee PP, Jagadeesh S, Grindrod SC, Zhang L, Paige M, Brown ML (2010) Fluorescent epigenetic small molecule induces expression of the tumor suppressor ras-association domain family 1A and inhibits human prostate xenograft. J Med Chem 53(6):2376–2382. doi:10.1021/jm9011615
- 95. Lin RK, Hsu CH, Wang YC (2007) Mithramycin A inhibits DNA methyltransferase and metastasis potential of lung cancer cells. Anticancer Drugs 18(10):1157–1164. doi:10.1097/ CAD.0b013e3282a215e9, pii: 00001813-200711000-00006
- 96. Cui Y, Lu C, Liu L, Sun D, Yao N, Tan S, Bai S, Ma X (2008) Reactivation of methylationsilenced tumor suppressor gene p16INK4a by nordihydroguaiaretic acid and its implication in G1 cell cycle arrest. Life Sci 82(5–6):247–255. doi:10.1016/j.lfs.2007.11.013, pii: S0024-3205(07)00843-0

- 97. Cui Y, Lu C, Kang A, Liu L, Tan S, Sun D, Hu J, Ma X (2008) Nordihydroguaiaretic acid restores expression of silenced E-cadherin gene in human breast cancer cell lines and xenografts. Anticancer Drugs 19(5):487–494. doi:10.1097/CAD.0b013e3282fd5310
- Byun HM, Choi SH, Laird PW, Trinh B, Siddiqui MA, Marquez VE, Yang AS (2008) 2'-Deoxy-N4-[2-(4-nitrophenyl)ethoxycarbonyl]-5-azacytidine: a novel inhibitor of DNA methyltransferase that requires activation by human carboxylesterase 1. Cancer Lett 266(2):238–248. doi:10.1016/j.canlet.2008.02.069, pii: S0304-3835(08)00171-7
- 99. Liu Z, Liu S, Xie Z, Pavlovicz RE, Wu J, Chen P, Aimiuwu J, Pang J, Bhasin D, Neviani P, Fuchs JR, Plass C, Li PK, Li C, Huang TH, Wu LC, Rush L, Wang H, Perrotti D, Marcucci G, Chan KK (2009) Modulation of DNA methylation by a sesquiterpene lactone parthenolide. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 329(2):505–514. doi:10.1124/jpet.108.147934
- 100. Wang LG, Beklemisheva A, Liu XM, Ferrari AC, Feng J, Chiao JW (2007) Dual action on promoter demethylation and chromatin by an isothiocyanate restored GSTP1 silenced in prostate cancer. Mol Carcinog 46(1):24–31. doi:10.1002/mc.20258
- 101. Wang LG, Chiao JW (2010) Prostate cancer chemopreventive activity of phenethyl isothiocyanate through epigenetic regulation (Review). Int J Oncol 37(3):533–539. doi:10.3892/ ijo_00000702
- 102. Lu Q, Lin X, Feng J, Zhao X, Gallagher R, Lee MY, Chiao JW, Liu D (2008) Phenylhexyl isothiocyanate has dual function as histone deacetylase inhibitor and hypomethylating agent and can inhibit myeloma cell growth by targeting critical pathways. J Hematol Oncol 1:6. doi:10.1186/1756-8722-1-6
- 103. Papoutsis AJ, Lamore SD, Wondrak GT, Selmin OI, Romagnolo DF (2010) Resveratrol prevents epigenetic silencing of BRCA-1 by the aromatic hydrocarbon receptor in human breast cancer cells. J Nutr 140(9):1607–1614. doi:10.3945/jn.110.123422
- 104. Stefanska B, Salame P, Bednarek A, Fabianowska-Majewska K (2012) Comparative effects of retinoic acid, vitamin D and resveratrol alone and in combination with adenosine analogues on methylation and expression of phosphatase and tensin homologue tumour suppressor gene in breast cancer cells. Br J Nutr 107(6):781–790. doi:10.1017/ S0007114511003631
- 105. Stefanska B, Rudnicka K, Bednarek A, Fabianowska-Majewska K (2010) Hypomethylation and induction of retinoic acid receptor beta 2 by concurrent action of adenosine analogues and natural compounds in breast cancer cells. Eur J Pharmacol 638(1–3):47–53. doi:10.1016/ j.ejphar.2010.04.032, pii: S0014-2999(10)00363-8
- 106. Di Croce L, Raker VA, Corsaro M, Fazi F, Fanelli M, Faretta M, Fuks F, Lo Coco F, Kouzarides T, Nervi C, Minucci S, Pelicci PG (2002) Methyltransferase recruitment and DNA hypermethylation of target promoters by an oncogenic transcription factor. Science 295 (5557):1079–1082. doi:10.1126/science.1065173, pii: 295/5557/1079
- 107. Liu L, Saldanha SN, Pate MS, Andrews LG, Tollefsbol TO (2004) Epigenetic regulation of human telomerase reverse transcriptase promoter activity during cellular differentiation. Genes Chromosomes Cancer 41(1):26–37. doi:10.1002/gcc.20058
- 108. Nouzova M, Holtan N, Oshiro MM, Isett RB, Munoz-Rodriguez JL, List AF, Narro ML, Miller SJ, Merchant NC, Futscher BW (2004) Epigenomic changes during leukemia cell differentiation: analysis of histone acetylation and cytosine methylation using CpG island microarrays. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 311(3):968–981. doi:10.1124/jpet.104.072488
- 109. Das S, Foley N, Bryan K, Watters KM, Bray I, Murphy DM, Buckley PG, Stallings RL (2010) MicroRNA mediates DNA demethylation events triggered by retinoic acid during neuroblastoma cell differentiation. Cancer Res 70(20):7874–7881. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-10-1534
- 110. Sirchia SM, Ren M, Pili R, Sironi E, Somenzi G, Ghidoni R, Toma S, Nicolo G, Sacchi N (2002) Endogenous reactivation of the RARbeta2 tumor suppressor gene epigenetically silenced in breast cancer. Cancer Res 62(9):2455–2461

- 111. Ramachandran K, Navarro L, Gordian E, Das PM, Singal R (2007) Methylation-mediated silencing of genes is not altered by selenium treatment of prostate cancer cells. Anticancer Res 27(2):921–925
- 112. Fiala ES, Staretz ME, Pandya GA, El-Bayoumy K, Hamilton SR (1998) Inhibition of DNA cytosine methyltransferase by chemopreventive selenium compounds, determined by an improved assay for DNA cytosine methyltransferase and DNA cytosine methylation. Carcinogenesis 19(4):597–604. doi:10.1093/carcin/19.4.597
- 113. Davis CD, Uthus EO, Finley JW (2000) Dietary selenium and arsenic affect DNA methylation in vitro in Caco-2 cells and in vivo in rat liver and colon. J Nutr 130(12):2903–2909
- 114. Davis CD, Uthus EO (2002) Dietary selenite and azadeoxycytidine treatments affect dimethylhydrazine-induced aberrant crypt formation in rat colon and DNA methylation in HT-29 cells. J Nutr 132(2):292–297
- 115. Xiang N, Zhao R, Song G, Zhong W (2008) Selenite reactivates silenced genes by modifying DNA methylation and histones in prostate cancer cells. Carcinogenesis 29(11):2175–2181. doi:10.1093/carcin/bgn179
- 116. Davis CD, Uthus EO (2003) Dietary folate and selenium affect dimethylhydrazine-induced aberrant crypt formation, global DNA methylation and one-carbon metabolism in rats. J Nutr 133(9):2907–2914
- 117. Fischer A, Gaedicke S, Frank J, Doring F, Rimbach G (2010) Dietary vitamin E deficiency does not affect global and specific DNA methylation patterns in rat liver. Br J Nutr 104:935–940. doi:10.1017/S0007114510001649
- 118. Kouzarides T (2007) Chromatin modifications and their function. Cell 128(4):693–705. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2007.02.005, pii: S0092-8674(07)00184-5
- 119. Bannister AJ, Kouzarides T (2011) Regulation of chromatin by histone modifications. Cell Res 21(3):381–395. doi:10.1038/cr.2011.22
- 120. Fullgrabe J, Kavanagh E, Joseph B (2011) Histone onco-modifications. Oncogene 30(31): 3391–3403. doi:10.1038/onc.2011.121
- 121. Nian H, Delage B, Ho E, Dashwood RH (2009) Modulation of histone deacetylase activity by dietary isothiocyanates and allyl sulfides: studies with sulforaphane and garlic organosulfur compounds. Environ Mol Mutagen 50(3):213–221. doi:10.1002/em.20454
- 122. Druesne-Pecollo N, Latino-Martel P (2011) Modulation of histone acetylation by garlic sulfur compounds. Anticancer Agents Med Chem 11(3):254–259, doi:10.2174/ 187152011795347540
- 123. Nian H, Delage B, Pinto JT, Dashwood RH (2008) Allyl mercaptan, a garlic-derived organosulfur compound, inhibits histone deacetylase and enhances Sp3 binding on the P21WAF1 promoter. Carcinogenesis 29(9):1816–1824. doi:10.1093/carcin/bgn165
- 124. Balasubramanyam K, Swaminathan V, Ranganathan A, Kundu TK (2003) Small molecule modulators of histone acetyltransferase p300. J Biol Chem 278(21):19134–19140. doi:10.1074/jbc.M301580200
- 125. Sun Y, Jiang X, Chen S, Price BD (2006) Inhibition of histone acetyltransferase activity by anacardic acid sensitizes tumor cells to ionizing radiation. FEBS Lett 580(18):4353–4356. doi:10.1016/j.febslet.2006.06.092, pii: S0014-5793(06)00816-7
- 126. Sung B, Pandey MK, Ahn KS, Yi T, Chaturvedi MM, Liu M, Aggarwal BB (2008) Anacardic acid (6-nonadecyl salicylic acid), an inhibitor of histone acetyltransferase, suppresses expression of nuclear factor-kappaB-regulated gene products involved in cell survival, proliferation, invasion, and inflammation through inhibition of the inhibitory subunit of nuclear factor-kappaBalpha kinase, leading to potentiation of apoptosis. Blood 111(10):4880–4891. doi:10.1182/blood-2007-10-117994
- 127. Han JW, Ahn SH, Park SH, Wang SY, Bae GU, Seo DW, Kwon HK, Hong S, Lee HY, Lee YW, Lee HW (2000) Apicidin, a histone deacetylase inhibitor, inhibits proliferation of tumor cells via induction of p21WAF1/Cip1 and gelsolin. Cancer Res 60(21):6068–6074

- 128. You JS, Kang JK, Lee EK, Lee JC, Lee SH, Jeon YJ, Koh DH, Ahn SH, Seo DW, Lee HY, Cho EJ, Han JW (2008) Histone deacetylase inhibitor apicidin downregulates DNA methyltransferase 1 expression and induces repressive histone modifications via recruitment of corepressor complex to promoter region in human cervix cancer cells. Oncogene 27(10): 1376–1386. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1210776
- 129. Wu JT, Archer SY, Hinnebusch B, Meng S, Hodin RA (2001) Transient vs. prolonged histone hyperacetylation: effects on colon cancer cell growth, differentiation, and apoptosis. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 280(3):G482–G490
- Archer SY, Meng S, Shei A, Hodin RA (1998) p21(WAF1) is required for butyrate-mediated growth inhibition of human colon cancer cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 95(12):6791–6796
- 131. Nakata S, Yoshida T, Horinaka M, Shiraishi T, Wakada M, Sakai T (2004) Histone deacetylase inhibitors upregulate death receptor 5/TRAIL-R2 and sensitize apoptosis induced by TRAIL/APO2-L in human malignant tumor cells. Oncogene 23(37):6261–6271. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1207830
- 132. Myzak MC, Dashwood RH (2006) Histone deacetylases as targets for dietary cancer preventive agents: lessons learned with butyrate, diallyl disulfide, and sulforaphane. Curr Drug Targets 7(4):443–452
- 133. Lu R, Wang X, Sun DF, Tian XQ, Zhao SL, Chen YX, Fang JY (2008) Folic acid and sodium butyrate prevent tumorigenesis in a mouse model of colorectal cancer. Epigenetics 3(6): 330–335, doi:10.4161/epi.3.6.7125
- 134. Heltweg B, Gatbonton T, Schuler AD, Posakony J, Li H, Goehle S, Kollipara R, Depinho RA, Gu Y, Simon JA, Bedalov A (2006) Antitumor activity of a small-molecule inhibitor of human silent information regulator 2 enzymes. Cancer Res 66(8):4368–4377. doi:10.1158/ 0008-5472.CAN-05-3617, pii: 66/8/4368
- 135. Kahyo T, Ichikawa S, Hatanaka T, Yamada MK, Setou M (2008) A novel chalcone polyphenol inhibits the deacetylase activity of SIRT1 and cell growth in HEK293T cells. J Pharmacol Sci 108(3):364–371, doi:10.1254/jphs.08203FP, pii: JST.JSTAGE/jphs/08203FP
- 136. Chen Y, Shu W, Chen W, Wu Q, Liu H, Cui G (2007) Curcumin, both histone deacetylase and p300/CBP-specific inhibitor, represses the activity of nuclear factor kappa B and Notch 1 in Raji cells. Basic Clin Pharmacol Toxicol 101(6):427–433. doi:10.1111/j.1742-7843.2007.00142.x, pii: PTO142
- 137. Balasubramanyam K, Varier RA, Altaf M, Swaminathan V, Siddappa NB, Ranga U, Kundu TK (2004) Curcumin, a novel p300/CREB-binding protein-specific inhibitor of acetyltransferase, represses the acetylation of histone/nonhistone proteins and histone acetyltransferase-dependent chromatin transcription. J Biol Chem 279(49):51163–51171. doi:10.1074/jbc. M409024200
- 138. Kang J, Chen J, Shi Y, Jia J, Zhang Y (2005) Curcumin-induced histone hypoacetylation: the role of reactive oxygen species. Biochem Pharmacol 69(8):1205–1213. doi:10.1016/j.bcp.2005.01.014, pii: S0006-2952(05)00068-7
- 139. Lee SJ, Krauthauser C, Maduskuie V, Fawcett PT, Olson JM, Rajasekaran SA (2011) Curcumin-induced HDAC inhibition and attenuation of medulloblastoma growth in vitro and in vivo. BMC Cancer 11:144. doi:10.1186/1471-2407-11-144
- 140. Seong AR, Yoo JY, Choi K, Lee MH, Lee YH, Lee J, Jun W, Kim S, Yoon HG (2011) Delphinidin, a specific inhibitor of histone acetyltransferase, suppresses inflammatory signaling via prevention of NF-kappaB acetylation in fibroblast-like synoviocyte MH7A cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 410(3):581–586. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2011.06.029, pii: S0006-291X(11)00987-9
- 141. Druesne-Pecollo N, Chaumontet C, Latino-Martel P (2008) Diallyl disulfide increases histone acetylation in colon cells in vitro and in vivo. Nutr Rev 66(suppl 1):S39–S41. doi:10.1111/j.1753-4887.2008.00066.x, pii: NURE066

- 142. Druesne-Pecollo N, Chaumontet C, Pagniez A, Vaugelade P, Bruneau A, Thomas M, Cherbuy C, Duee PH, Martel P (2007) In vivo treatment by diallyl disulfide increases histone acetylation in rat colonocytes. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 354(1):140–147. doi:10.1016/ j.bbrc.2006.12.158, pii: S0006-291X(06)02841-5
- 143. Olaharski AJ, Rine J, Marshall BL, Babiarz J, Zhang L, Verdin E, Smith MT (2005) The flavoring agent dihydrocoumarin reverses epigenetic silencing and inhibits sirtuin deacetylases. PLoS Genet 1(6):e77. doi:10.1371/journal.pgen.0010077
- 144. Li Y, Li X, Guo B (2010) Chemopreventive agent 3,3'-diindolylmethane selectively induces proteasomal degradation of class I histone deacetylases. Cancer Res 70(2):646–654. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-09-1924
- 145. Degner SC, Papoutsis AJ, Selmin O, Romagnolo DF (2009) Targeting of aryl hydrocarbon receptor-mediated activation of cyclooxygenase-2 expression by the indole-3-carbinol metabolite 3,3'-diindolylmethane in breast cancer cells. J Nutr 139(1):26–32. doi:10.3945/ jn.108.099259
- 146. Li Y, Yuan YY, Meeran SM, Tollefsbol TO (2010) Synergistic epigenetic reactivation of estrogen receptor-alpha (ERalpha) by combined green tea polyphenol and histone deacetylase inhibitor in ERalpha-negative breast cancer cells. Mol Cancer 9:274. doi:10.1186/1476-4598-9-274
- 147. Choi KC, Jung MG, Lee YH, Yoon JC, Kwon SH, Kang HB, Kim MJ, Cha JH, Kim YJ, Jun WJ, Lee JM, Yoon HG (2009) Epigallocatechin-3-gallate, a histone acetyltransferase inhibitor, inhibits EBV-induced B lymphocyte transformation via suppression of RelA acetylation. Cancer Res 69(2):583–592. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-08-2442, pii: 69/2/583
- 148. Lee YH, Kwak J, Choi HK, Choi KC, Kim S, Lee J, Jun W, Park HJ, Yoon HG (2012) EGCG suppresses prostate cancer cell growth modulating acetylation of androgen receptor by antihistone acetyltransferase activity. Int J Mol Med 30(1):69–74. doi:10.3892/ijmm.2012.966
- 149. Choi KC, Lee YH, Jung MG, Kwon SH, Kim MJ, Jun WJ, Lee J, Lee JM, Yoon HG (2009) Gallic acid suppresses lipopolysaccharide-induced nuclear factor-kappaB signaling by preventing RelA acetylation in A549 lung cancer cells. Mol Cancer Res 7(12):2011–2021. doi:10.1158/1541-7786.MCR-09-0239
- 150. Arif M, Pradhan SK, Thanuja GR, Vedamurthy BM, Agrawal S, Dasgupta D, Kundu TK (2009) Mechanism of p300 specific histone acetyltransferase inhibition by small molecules. J Med Chem 52(2):267–277. doi:10.1021/jm800657z
- 151. Balasubramanyam K, Altaf M, Varier RA, Swaminathan V, Ravindran A, Sadhale PP, Kundu TK (2004) Polyisoprenylated benzophenone, garcinol, a natural histone acetyltransferase inhibitor, represses chromatin transcription and alters global gene expression. J Biol Chem 279(32):33716–33726. doi:10.1074/jbc.M402839200
- 152. Basak S, Pookot D, Noonan EJ, Dahiya R (2008) Genistein down-regulates androgen receptor by modulating HDAC6-Hsp90 chaperone function. Mol Cancer Ther 7(10):3195–3202. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-08-0617, pii: 7/10/3195
- 153. Majid S, Kikuno N, Nelles J, Noonan E, Tanaka Y, Kawamoto K, Hirata H, Li LC, Zhao H, Okino ST, Place RF, Pookot D, Dahiya R (2008) Genistein induces the p21WAF1/CIP1 and p16INK4a tumor suppressor genes in prostate cancer cells by epigenetic mechanisms involving active chromatin modification. Cancer Res 68(8):2736–2744. doi:10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-07-2290, pii: 68/8/2736
- 154. Kikuno N, Shiina H, Urakami S, Kawamoto K, Hirata H, Tanaka Y, Majid S, Igawa M, Dahiya R (2008) Genistein mediated histone acetylation and demethylation activates tumor suppressor genes in prostate cancer cells. Int J Cancer 123(3):552–560. doi:10.1002/ijc.23590
- 155. Hong T, Nakagawa T, Pan W, Kim MY, Kraus WL, Ikehara T, Yasui K, Aihara H, Takebe M, Muramatsu M, Ito T (2004) Isoflavones stimulate estrogen receptor-mediated core histone acetylation. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 317(1):259–264. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2004.03.041, pii: S0006291X04005029
- 156. Nian H, Bisson WH, Dashwood WM, Pinto JT, Dashwood RH (2009) Alpha-keto acid metabolites of organoselenium compounds inhibit histone deacetylase activity in human colon cancer cells. Carcinogenesis 30(8):1416–1423. doi:10.1093/carcin/bgp147

- 157. Gopal YN, Arora TS, Van Dyke MW (2007) Parthenolide specifically depletes histone deacetylase 1 protein and induces cell death through ataxia telangiectasia mutated. Chem Biol 14(7):813–823. doi:10.1016/j.chembiol.2007.06.007, pii: S1074-5521(07)00212-8
- 158. Wang LG, Liu XM, Fang Y, Dai W, Chiao FB, Puccio GM, Feng J, Liu D, Chiao JW (2008) De-repression of the p21 promoter in prostate cancer cells by an isothiocyanate via inhibition of HDACs and c-Myc. Int J Oncol 33(2):375–380. doi:10.3892/ijo_00000018
- 159. Beklemisheva AA, Fang Y, Feng J, Ma X, Dai W, Chiao JW (2006) Epigenetic mechanism of growth inhibition induced by phenylhexyl isothiocyanate in prostate cancer cells. Anticancer Res 26(2A):1225–1230
- 160. Ma X, Fang Y, Beklemisheva A, Dai W, Feng J, Ahmed T, Liu D, Chiao JW (2006) Phenylhexyl isothiocyanate inhibits histone deacetylases and remodels chromatins to induce growth arrest in human leukemia cells. Int J Oncol 28(5):1287–1293
- 161. Huang YQ, Ma XD, Zhen RJ, Chiao JW, Liu DL (2007) Experiment study of PHI on histone methylation and acetylation in Molt-4 cells. Zhonghua Xue Ye Xue Za Zhi 28(9):612–615
- 162. Huang YQ, Ma XD, Lai YD, Wang XZ, Chiao JW, Liu DL (2010) Phenylhexyl isothiocyanate(PHI) regulates histone methylation and acetylation and induces apoptosis in SMMC-7721 cells. Zhonghua Gan Zang Bing Za Zhi 18(3):209–212
- 163. Xiao L, Huang Y, Zhen R, Chiao JW, Liu D, Ma X (2010) Deficient histone acetylation in acute leukemia and the correction by an isothiocyanate. Acta Haematol 123(2):71–76. doi:10.1159/000264628
- 164. Howitz KT, Bitterman KJ, Cohen HY, Lamming DW, Lavu S, Wood JG, Zipkin RE, Chung P, Kisielewski A, Zhang LL, Scherer B, Sinclair DA (2003) Small molecule activators of sirtuins extend *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* lifespan. Nature 425(6954):191–196. doi:10.1038/nature01960
- 165. Kai L, Samuel SK, Levenson AS (2010) Resveratrol enhances p53 acetylation and apoptosis in prostate cancer by inhibiting MTA1/NuRD complex. Int J Cancer 126(7):1538–1548. doi:10.1002/ijc.24928
- 166. Phipps SM, Love WK, White T, Andrews LG, Tollefsbol TO (2009) Retinoid-induced histone deacetylation inhibits telomerase activity in estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer cells. Anticancer Res 29(12):4959–4964, pii: 29/12/4959
- 167. Love WK, Berletch JB, Andrews LG, Tollefsbol TO (2008) Epigenetic regulation of telomerase in retinoid-induced differentiation of human leukemia cells. Int J Oncol 32(3):625–631
- 168. Li L-H, Wu L-J, Tashiro S-I, Onodera S, Uchiuni F (2007) Activation of SIRT1 pathway and modulation of the cell cycle were involved in silimarin's protection against UV-induced A375-S2 cell apoptosis. J Asian Nat Prod Res 9:245–252. doi:10.1080/10286020600604260
- 169. Myzak MC, Karplus PA, Chung FL, Dashwood RH (2004) A novel mechanism of chemoprotection by sulforaphane: inhibition of histone deacetylase. Cancer Res 64(16):5767–5774. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-04-1326, pii: 64/16/5767
- 170. Myzak MC, Hardin K, Wang R, Dashwood RH, Ho E (2006) Sulforaphane inhibits histone deacetylase activity in BPH-1, LnCaP and PC-3 prostate epithelial cells. Carcinogenesis 27(4):811–819. doi:10.1093/carcin/bgi265
- 171. Gibbs A, Schwartzman J, Deng V, Alumkal J (2009) Sulforaphane destabilizes the androgen receptor in prostate cancer cells by inactivating histone deacetylase 6. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 106(39):16663–16668. doi:10.1073/pnas.0908908106
- 172. Clarke JD, Hsu A, Yu Z, Dashwood RH, Ho E (2011) Differential effects of sulforaphane on histone deacetylases, cell cycle arrest and apoptosis in normal prostate cells versus hyperplastic and cancerous prostate cells. Mol Nutr Food Res 55(7):999–1009. doi:10.1002/mnfr.201000547
- 173. Meeran SM, Patel SN, Tollefsbol TO (2010) Sulforaphane causes epigenetic repression of hTERT expression in human breast cancer cell lines. PLoS One 5(7):e11457. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0011457

- 174. Pledgie-Tracy A, Sobolewski MD, Davidson NE (2007) Sulforaphane induces cell typespecific apoptosis in human breast cancer cell lines. Mol Cancer Ther 6(3):1013–1021. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-06-0494
- 175. Rajendran P, Delage B, Dashwood WM, Yu TW, Wuth B, Williams DE, Ho E, Dashwood RH (2011) Histone deacetylase turnover and recovery in sulforaphane-treated colon cancer cells: competing actions of 14-3-3 and Pin1 in HDAC3/SMRT corepressor complex dissociation/reassembly. Mol Cancer 10:68. doi:10.1186/1476-4598-10-68
- 176. Myzak MC, Dashwood WM, Orner GA, Ho E, Dashwood RH (2006) Sulforaphane inhibits histone deacetylase in vivo and suppresses tumorigenesis in Apc-minus mice. FASEB J 20(3):506–508. doi:10.1096/fj.05-4785fje
- 177. Myzak MC, Tong P, Dashwood WM, Dashwood RH, Ho E (2007) Sulforaphane retards the growth of human PC-3 xenografts and inhibits HDAC activity in human subjects. Exp Biol Med (Maywood) 232(2):227–234, pii: 232/2/227
- 178. Dashwood RH, Ho E (2007) Dietary histone deacetylase inhibitors: from cells to mice to man. Semin Cancer Biol 17(5):363–369. doi:10.1016/j.semcancer.2007.04.001, pii: S1044-579X(07)00024-7
- Akare S, Jean-Louis S, Chen W, Wood DJ, Powell AA, Martinez JD (2006) Ursodeoxycholic acid modulates histone acetylation and induces differentiation and senescence. Int J Cancer 119(12):2958–2969. doi:10.1002/ijc.22231
- 180. Cherrier T, Suzanne S, Redel L, Calao M, Marban C, Samah B, Mukerjee R, Schwartz C, Gras G, Sawaya BE, Zeichner SL, Aunis D, Van Lint C, Rohr O (2009) p21(WAF1) gene promoter is epigenetically silenced by CTIP2 and SUV39H1. Oncogene 28(38):3380–3389. doi:10.1038/onc.2009.193
- 181. Greiner D, Bonaldi T, Eskeland R, Roemer E, Imhof A (2005) Identification of a specific inhibitor of the histone methyltransferase SU(VAR)3-9. Nat Chem Biol 1(3):143–145. doi:10.1038/nchembio721
- Lakshmikuttyamma A, Scott SA, DeCoteau JF, Geyer CR (2010) Reexpression of epigenetically silenced AML tumor suppressor genes by SUV39H1 inhibition. Oncogene 29(4): 576–588. doi:10.1038/onc.2009.361
- 183. Hua WF, Fu YS, Liao YJ, Xia WJ, Chen YC, Zeng YX, Kung HF, Xie D (2010) Curcumin induces down-regulation of EZH2 expression through the MAPK pathway in MDA-MB-435 human breast cancer cells. Eur J Pharmacol 637(1–3):16–21. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2010.03.051, pii: S0014-2999(10)00278-5
- 184. Balasubramanian S, Adhikary G, Eckert RL (2010) The Bmi-1 polycomb protein antagonizes the (-)-epigallocatechin-3-gallate-dependent suppression of skin cancer cell survival. Carcinogenesis 31(3):496–503. doi:10.1093/carcin/bgp314
- 185. Choudhury SR, Balasubramanian S, Chew YC, Han B, Marquez VE, Eckert RL (2011) (-)-Epigallocatechin-3-gallate and DZNep reduce polycomb protein level via a proteasomedependent mechanism in skin cancer cells. Carcinogenesis 32(10):1525–1532. doi:10.1093/ carcin/bgr171
- 186. Huang Y, Greene E, Murray Stewart T, Goodwin AC, Baylin SB, Woster PM, Casero RA Jr (2007) Inhibition of lysine-specific demethylase 1 by polyamine analogues results in reexpression of aberrantly silenced genes. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 104(19):8023–8028. doi:10.1073/pnas.0700720104
- 187. Huang Y, Stewart TM, Wu Y, Baylin SB, Marton LJ, Perkins B, Jones RJ, Woster PM, Casero RA Jr (2009) Novel oligoamine analogues inhibit lysine-specific demethylase 1 and induce reexpression of epigenetically silenced genes. Clin Cancer Res 15(23):7217–7228. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-09-1293
- 188. Dimri M, Bommi P, Sahasrabuddhe AA, Khandekar JD, Dimri GP (2010) Dietary omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids suppress expression of EZH2 in breast cancer cells. Carcinogenesis 31(3):489–495. doi:10.1093/carcin/bgp305
- 189. Fu S, Kurzrock R (2010) Development of curcumin as an epigenetic agent. Cancer 116(20):4670–4676. doi:10.1002/cncr.25414

- 190. Suzuki T, Miyata N (2006) Epigenetic control using natural products and synthetic molecules. Curr Med Chem 13(8):935–958
- 191. Sauve AA, Wolberger C, Schramm VL, Boeke JD (2006) The biochemistry of sirtuins. Annu Rev Biochem 75:435–465. doi:10.1146/annurev.biochem.74.082803.133500
- 192. Mottet D, Castronovo V (2008) Histone deacetylases: target enzymes for cancer therapy. Clin Exp Metastasis 25(2):183–189. doi:10.1007/s10585-007-9131-5
- 193. Brooks CL, Gu W (2009) How does SIRT1 affect metabolism, senescence and cancer? Nat Rev Cancer 9(2):123–128. doi:10.1038/nrc2562
- 194. Smeenk L, Lohrum M (2010) Behind the scenes: unravelling the molecular mechanisms of p53 target gene selectivity (Review). Int J Oncol 37(5):1061–1070. doi:10.3892/ ijo_00000757
- 195. Spange S, Wagner T, Heinzel T, Kramer OH (2009) Acetylation of non-histone proteins modulates cellular signalling at multiple levels. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 41(1):185–198. doi:10.1016/j.biocel.2008.08.027, pii: S1357-2725(08)00347-6
- 196. Brait M, Sidransky D (2011) Cancer epigenetics: above and beyond. Toxicol Mech Methods 21(4):275–288. doi:10.3109/15376516.2011.562671
- 197. Upadhyay AK, Cheng X (2011) Dynamics of histone lysine methylation: structures of methyl writers and erasers. Prog Drug Res 67:107–124
- 198. Yang XD, Lamb A, Chen LF (2009) Methylation, a new epigenetic mark for protein stability. Epigenetics 4(7):429–433, doi:10.4161/epi.4.7.9787
- 199. Munro S, Khaire N, Inche A, Carr S, La Thangue NB (2010) Lysine methylation regulates the pRb tumour suppressor protein. Oncogene 29(16):2357–2367. doi:10.1038/onc.2009.511
- 200. West LE, Gozani O (2011) Regulation of p53 function by lysine methylation. Epigenomics 3(3):361–369. doi:10.2217/EPI.11.21
- 201. Calin GA, Croce CM (2006) MicroRNA signatures in human cancers. Nat Rev Cancer 6(11):857–866. doi:10.1038/nrc1997
- 202. Winter J, Jung S, Keller S, Gregory RI, Diederichs S (2009) Many roads to maturity: microRNA biogenesis pathways and their regulation. Nat Cell Biol 11(3):228–234. doi:10.1038/ncb0309-228
- 203. Davis CD, Ross SA (2008) Evidence for dietary regulation of microRNA expression in cancer cells. Nutr Rev 66(8):477–482. doi:10.1111/j.1753-4887.2008.00080.x, pii: NURE080
- 204. Li Y, Kong D, Wang Z, Sarkar FH (2010) Regulation of microRNAs by natural agents: an emerging field in chemoprevention and chemotherapy research. Pharm Res 27(6): 1027–1041. doi:10.1007/s11095-010-0105-y
- 205. Huang S (2002) Histone methyltransferases, diet nutrients and tumour suppressors. Nat Rev Cancer 2(6):469–476. doi:10.1038/nrc819
- 206. Henderson CJ, Wolf CR (2011) Knockout and transgenic mice in glutathione transferase research. Drug Metab Rev 43(2):152–164. doi:10.3109/03602532.2011.562900
- 207. Giudice A, Arra C, Turco MC (2010) Review of molecular mechanisms involved in the activation of the Nrf2-ARE signaling pathway by chemopreventive agents. Methods Mol Biol 647:37–74. doi:10.1007/978-1-60761-738-9_3
- 208. Tew KD, Townsend DM (2011) Regulatory functions of glutathione S-transferase P1-1 unrelated to detoxification. Drug Metab Rev 43(2):179–193. doi:10.3109/ 03602532.2011.552912
- 209. Nakayama M, Gonzalgo ML, Yegnasubramanian S, Lin X, De Marzo AM, Nelson WG (2004) GSTP1 CpG island hypermethylation as a molecular biomarker for prostate cancer. J Cell Biochem 91(3):540–552. doi:10.1002/jcb.10740
- 210. Yu S, Khor TO, Cheung KL, Li W, Wu TY, Huang Y, Foster BA, Kan YW, Kong AN (2010) Nrf2 expression is regulated by epigenetic mechanisms in prostate cancer of TRAMP mice. PLoS One 5(1):e8579. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0008579
- 211. Kunnumakkara AB, Anand P, Aggarwal BB (2008) Curcumin inhibits proliferation, invasion, angiogenesis and metastasis of different cancers through interaction with multiple cell signaling proteins. Cancer Lett 269(2):199–225. doi:10.1016/j.canlet.2008.03.009, pii: S0304-3835(08)00193-6

- 212. Hanahan D, Weinberg RA (2011) Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. Cell 144 (5):646–674. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2011.02.013, pii: S0092-8674(11)00127-9
- 213. Pan MH, Ho CT (2008) Chemopreventive effects of natural dietary compounds on cancer development. Chem Soc Rev 37(11):2558–2574. doi:10.1039/b801558a
- 214. Li J, Poi MJ, Tsai MD (2011) Regulatory mechanisms of tumor suppressor P16(INK4A) and their relevance to cancer. Biochemistry 50(25):5566–5582. doi:10.1021/bi200642e
- 215. Raish M, Dhillon VS, Ahmad A, Ansari MA, Mudassar S, Shahid M, Batra V, Gupta P, Das BC, Shukla N, Husain SA (2009) Promoter hypermethylation in tumor suppressing genes p16 and FHIT and their relationship with estrogen receptor and progesterone receptor status in breast cancer patients from Northern India. Transl Oncol 2(4):264–270. doi:10.1593/tlo.09148
- 216. Belinsky SA, Nikula KJ, Palmisano WA, Michels R, Saccomanno G, Gabrielson E, Baylin SB, Herman JG (1998) Aberrant methylation of p16(INK4a) is an early event in lung cancer and a potential biomarker for early diagnosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 95(20):11891–11896. doi:10.1073/pnas.95.20.11891
- 217. Shima K, Nosho K, Baba Y, Cantor M, Meyerhardt JA, Giovannucci EL, Fuchs CS, Ogino S (2011) Prognostic significance of CDKN2A (p16) promoter methylation and loss of expression in 902 colorectal cancers: cohort study and literature review. Int J Cancer 128(5): 1080–1094. doi:10.1002/ijc.25432
- 218. Boultwood J, Wainscoat JS (2007) Gene silencing by DNA methylation in haematological malignancies. Br J Haematol 138(1):3–11. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2141.2007.06604.x, pii: BJH6604
- 219. Esteller M, Corn PG, Baylin SB, Herman JG (2001) A gene hypermethylation profile of human cancer. Cancer Res 61(8):3225–3229
- 220. Kim YK, Seo DW, Kang DW, Lee HY, Han JW, Kim SN (2006) Involvement of HDAC1 and the PI3K/PKC signaling pathways in NF-kappaB activation by the HDAC inhibitor apicidin. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 347(4):1088–1093. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2006.06.196, pii: S0006-291X(06)01550-6
- 221. el-Deiry WS, Tokino T, Velculescu VE, Levy DB, Parsons R, Trent JM, Lin D, Mercer WE, Kinzler KW, Vogelstein B (1993) WAF1, a potential mediator of p53 tumor suppression. Cell 75(4):817–825. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(93)90500-P
- 222. Harper JW, Adami GR, Wei N, Keyomarsi K, Elledge SJ (1993) The p21 Cdk-interacting protein Cip1 is a potent inhibitor of G1 cyclin-dependent kinases. Cell 75(4):805–816. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(93)90499-G
- 223. Abbas T, Dutta A (2009) p21 in cancer: intricate networks and multiple activities. Nat Rev Cancer 9(6):400–414. doi:10.1038/nrc2657
- 224. Ocker M, Schneider-Stock R (2007) Histone deacetylase inhibitors: signalling towards p21cip1/waf1. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 39(7–8):1367–1374. doi:10.1016/j.biocel.2007.03.001, pii: \$1357-2725(07)00079-9
- 225. Gartel AL, Radhakrishnan SK (2005) Lost in transcription: p21 repression, mechanisms, and consequences. Cancer Res 65(10):3980–3985. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-04-3995, pii: 65/10/3980
- 226. Claus R, Lubbert M (2003) Epigenetic targets in hematopoietic malignancies. Oncogene 22(42):6489–6496. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1206814
- 227. Fang JY, Lu YY (2002) Effects of histone acetylation and DNA methylation on p21(WAF1) regulation. World J Gastroenterol 8(3):400–405
- 228. Riggs MG, Whittaker RG, Neumann JR, Ingram VM (1977) n-Butyrate causes histone modification in HeLa and Friend erythroleukaemia cells. Nature 268(5619):462–464. doi:10.1038/268462a0
- 229. Candido EP, Reeves R, Davie JR (1978) Sodium butyrate inhibits histone deacetylation in cultured cells. Cell 14(1):105–113. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(78)90305-7
- 230. Sealy L, Chalkley R (1978) The effect of sodium butyrate on histone modification. Cell 14(1):115–121. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(78)90306-9

- 231. Hamer HM, Jonkers D, Venema K, Vanhoutvin S, Troost FJ, Brummer RJ (2008) Review article: the role of butyrate on colonic function. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 27(2):104–119. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2036.2007.03562.x, pii: APT3562
- 232. Jin Z, El-Deiry WS (2005) Overview of cell death signaling pathways. Cancer Biol Ther 4(2):139–163, doi:10.4161/cbt.4.2.1508, pii: 1508
- 233. Strathmann J, Gerhauser C (2012) Anti-proliferative and apoptosis-inducing properties of Xanthohumol, a prenylated chalcone from hops (*Humulus lupulus* L.). In: Diederich M (ed) Natural compounds as inducers of cell death. Springer, Heidelberg
- 234. Verkerk R, Schreiner M, Krumbein A, Ciska E, Holst B, Rowland I, De Schrijver R, Hansen M, Gerhauser C, Mithen R, Dekker M (2009) Glucosinolates in Brassica vegetables: the influence of the food supply chain on intake, bioavailability and human health. Mol Nutr Food Res 53(suppl 2):S219. doi:10.1002/mnfr.200800065
- 235. Cheung KL, Kong AN (2010) Molecular targets of dietary phenethyl isothiocyanate and sulforaphane for cancer chemoprevention. AAPS J 12(1):87–97. doi:10.1208/s12248-009-9162-8
- 236. Lea MA, Rasheed M, Randolph VM, Khan F, Shareef A, desBordes C (2002) Induction of histone acetylation and inhibition of growth of mouse erythroleukemia cells by S-allylmercaptocysteine. Nutr Cancer 43(1):90–102. doi:10.1207/S15327914NC431_11
- 237. Higdon JV, Delage B, Williams DE, Dashwood RH (2007) Cruciferous vegetables and human cancer risk: epidemiologic evidence and mechanistic basis. Pharmacol Res 55(3):224–236. doi:10.1016/j.phrs.2007.01.009, pii: S1043-6618(07)00032-1
- Ellis L, Atadja PW, Johnstone RW (2009) Epigenetics in cancer: targeting chromatin modifications. Mol Cancer Ther 8(6):1409–1420. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-08-0860
- 239. Dammann R, Schagdarsurengin U, Seidel C, Strunnikova M, Rastetter M, Baier K, Pfeifer GP (2005) The tumor suppressor RASSF1A in human carcinogenesis: an update. Histol Histopathol 20(2):645–663
- 240. Agathanggelou A, Cooper WN, Latif F (2005) Role of the Ras-association domain family 1 tumor suppressor gene in human cancers. Cancer Res 65(9):3497–3508. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-04-4088, pii: 65/9/3497
- 241. Tommasi S, Dammann R, Zhang Z, Wang Y, Liu L, Tsark WM, Wilczynski SP, Li J, You M, Pfeifer GP (2005) Tumor susceptibility of Rassf1a knockout mice. Cancer Res 65(1):92–98, pii: 65/1/92
- 242. Shivakumar L, Minna J, Sakamaki T, Pestell R, White MA (2002) The RASSF1A tumor suppressor blocks cell cycle progression and inhibits cyclin D1 accumulation. Mol Cell Biol 22(12):4309–4318. doi:10.1128/MCB.22.12.4309-4318.2002
- 243. Hanahan D, Weinberg RA (2000) The hallmarks of cancer. Cell 100(1):57–70. doi:10.1016/ S0092-8674(00)81683-9
- 244. Herranz D, Serrano M (2010) SIRT1: recent lessons from mouse models. Nat Rev Cancer 10(12):819–823. doi:10.1038/nrc2962
- 245. Vivanco I, Sawyers CL (2002) The phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase AKT pathway in human cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 2(7):489–501. doi:10.1038/nrc839
- 246. Hollander MC, Blumenthal GM, Dennis PA (2011) PTEN loss in the continuum of common cancers, rare syndromes and mouse models. Nat Rev Cancer 11(4):289–301. doi:10.1038/ nrc3037
- 247. Michie AM, McCaig AM, Nakagawa R, Vukovic M (2010) Death-associated protein kinase (DAPK) and signal transduction: regulation in cancer. FEBS J 277(1):74–80. doi:10.1111/ j.1742-4658.2009.07414.x, pii: EJB7414
- 248. Jacinto FV, Esteller M (2007) Mutator pathways unleashed by epigenetic silencing in human cancer. Mutagenesis 22(4):247–253. doi:10.1093/mutage/gem009
- 249. Esteller M (2000) Epigenetic lesions causing genetic lesions in human cancer: promoter hypermethylation of DNA repair genes. Eur J Cancer 36(18):2294–2300, doi:10.1016/S0959-8049(00)00303-8, pii: S0959804900003038
- 250. Sawan C, Vaissiere T, Murr R, Herceg Z (2008) Epigenetic drivers and genetic passengers on the road to cancer. Mutat Res 642(1–2):1–13. doi:10.1016/j.mrfmmm.2008.03.002, pii: S0027-5107(08)00061-4

- 251. Jacinto FV, Esteller M (2007) MGMT hypermethylation: a prognostic foe, a predictive friend. DNA Repair (Amst) 6(8):1155–1160. doi:10.1016/j.dnarep.2007.03.013, pii: S1568-7864(07)00131-0
- 252. Fang MZ, Jin Z, Wang Y, Liao J, Yang GY, Wang LD, Yang CS (2005) Promoter hypermethylation and inactivation of O(6)-methylguanine-DNA methyltransferase in esophageal squamous cell carcinomas and its reactivation in cell lines. Int J Oncol 26(3):615–622
- 253. Gerhauser C (2008) Cancer chemopreventive potential of apples, apple juice, and apple components. Planta Med 74(13):1608–1624. doi:10.1055/s-0028-1088300
- 254. McCabe MT, Low JA, Daignault S, Imperiale MJ, Wojno KJ, Day ML (2006) Inhibition of DNA methyltransferase activity prevents tumorigenesis in a mouse model of prostate cancer. Cancer Res 66(1):385–392. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-05-2020, pii: 66/1/385
- 255. Karin M (2006) Nuclear factor-kappaB in cancer development and progression. Nature 441(7092):431–436. doi:10.1038/nature04870
- 256. Mantovani A, Allavena P, Sica A, Balkwill F (2008) Cancer-related inflammation. Nature 454(7203):436–444. doi:10.1038/nature07205
- 257. Coussens LM, Werb Z (2002) Inflammation and cancer. Nature 420(6917):860–867. doi:10.1038/nature01322
- 258. Chaturvedi MM, Sung B, Yadav VR, Kannappan R, Aggarwal BB (2011) NF-kappaB addiction and its role in cancer: 'one size does not fit all'. Oncogene 30(14):1615–1630. doi:10.1038/onc.2010.566
- 259. Perkins ND (2012) The diverse and complex roles of NF-kappaB subunits in cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 12(2):121–132. doi:10.1038/nrc3204
- 260. Chen L, Fischle W, Verdin E, Greene WC (2001) Duration of nuclear NF-kappaB action regulated by reversible acetylation. Science 293(5535):1653–1657. doi:10.1126/ science.1062374, pii: 293/5535/1653
- 261. Chen LF, Greene WC (2003) Regulation of distinct biological activities of the NF-kappaB transcription factor complex by acetylation. J Mol Med (Berl) 81(9):549–557. doi:10.1007/s00109-003-0469-0
- 262. Ghizzoni M, Haisma HJ, Maarsingh H, Dekker FJ (2011) Histone acetyltransferases are crucial regulators in NF-kappaB mediated inflammation. Drug Discov Today 16(11–12): 504–511. doi:10.1016/j.drudis.2011.03.009, pii: S1359-6446(11)00103-6
- 263. Aggarwal BB, Shishodia S (2006) Molecular targets of dietary agents for prevention and therapy of cancer. Biochem Pharmacol 71(10):1397–1421. doi:10.1016/j.bcp.2006.02.009, pii: S0006-2952(06)00095-5
- 264. Padhye S, Ahmad A, Oswal N, Sarkar FH (2009) Emerging role of Garcinol, the antioxidant chalcone from *Garcinia indica* Choisy and its synthetic analogs. J Hematol Oncol 2:38. doi:10.1186/1756-8722-2-38
- 265. Prasad S, Ravindran J, Sung B, Pandey MK, Aggarwal BB (2010) Garcinol potentiates TRAIL-induced apoptosis through modulation of death receptors and antiapoptotic proteins. Mol Cancer Ther 9(4):856–868. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-09-1113
- 266. Singh S, Aggarwal BB (1995) Activation of transcription factor NF-kappa B is suppressed by curcumin (diferuloylmethane) [corrected]. J Biol Chem 270(42):24995–25000. doi:10.1074/ jbc.270.18.10631
- 267. Feldman BJ, Feldman D (2001) The development of androgen-independent prostate cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 1(1):34–45. doi:10.1038/35094009
- 268. DeMarzo AM, Nelson WG, Isaacs WB, Epstein JI (2003) Pathological and molecular aspects of prostate cancer. Lancet 361(9361):955–964. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(03)12779-1
- 269. Wang D, Tindall DJ (2011) Androgen action during prostate carcinogenesis. Methods Mol Biol 776:25–44. doi:10.1007/978-1-61779-243-4_2
- 270. Zhou J, Geng G, Wu JH (2009) Synthesis and in vitro characterization of ionone-based chalcones as novel antiandrogens effective against multiple clinically relevant androgen receptor mutants. Invest New Drugs. doi:10.1007/s10637-009-9251-7

- 271. Shah S, Small E (2010) Emerging biological observations in prostate cancer. Expert Rev Anticancer Ther 10(1):89–101. doi:10.1586/era.09.161
- 272. Walsh PC (2010) Chemoprevention of prostate cancer. N Engl J Med 362(13):1237–1238. doi:10.1056/NEJMe1001045, pii: 362/13/1237
- 273. Barker N, Clevers H (2006) Mining the Wnt pathway for cancer therapeutics. Nat Rev Drug Discov 5(12):997–1014. doi:10.1038/nrd2154
- 274. Klaus A, Birchmeier W (2008) Wnt signalling and its impact on development and cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 8(5):387–398. doi:10.1038/nrc2389
- 275. Martinez P, Blasco MA (2011) Telomeric and extra-telomeric roles for telomerase and the telomere-binding proteins. Nat Rev Cancer 11(3):161–176. doi:10.1038/nrc3025
- 276. Phipps SM, Love WK, Mott TE, Andrews LG, Tollefsbol TO (2009) Differential expression of epigenetic modulators during human embryonic stem cell differentiation. Mol Biotechnol 41(3):201–207. doi:10.1007/s12033-008-9118-8
- 277. Gronemeyer H, Gustafsson JA, Laudet V (2004) Principles for modulation of the nuclear receptor superfamily. Nat Rev Drug Discov 3(11):950–964. doi:10.1038/nrd1551
- 278. Delage B, Dashwood RH (2008) Dietary manipulation of histone structure and function. Annu Rev Nutr 28:347–366. doi:10.1146/annurev.nutr.28.061807.155354
- 279. Esteller M (2007) Epigenetic gene silencing in cancer: the DNA hypermethylome. Hum Mol Genet 16(Spec no. 1):R50–R59. doi:10.1093/hmg/ddm018, pii: 16/R1/R50
- 280. Niles RM (2007) Biomarker and animal models for assessment of retinoid efficacy in cancer chemoprevention. Acta Pharmacol Sin 28(9):1383–1391. doi:10.1111/j.1745-7254.2007.00685.x
- 281. Tang XH, Albert M, Scognamiglio T, Gudas LJ (2009) A DNA methyltransferase inhibitor and all-trans retinoic acid reduce oral cavity carcinogenesis induced by the carcinogen 4-nitroquinoline 1-oxide. Cancer Prev Res (Phila) 2(12):1100–1110. doi:10.1158/1940-6207.CAPR-09-0136
- 282. Chen D, Cui QC, Yang H, Dou QP (2006) Disulfiram, a clinically used anti-alcoholism drug and copper-binding agent, induces apoptotic cell death in breast cancer cultures and xenografts via inhibition of the proteasome activity. Cancer Res 66(21):10425–10433. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-06-2126, pii: 66/21/10425
- 283. Tan S, Wang C, Lu C, Zhao B, Cui Y, Shi X, Ma X (2009) Quercetin is able to demethylate the p16INK4a gene promoter. Chemotherapy 55(1):6–10. doi:10.1159/000166383
- 284. Fini L, Piazzi G, Daoud Y, Selgrad M, Maegawa S, Garcia M, Fogliano V, Romano M, Graziani G, Vitaglione P, Carmack SW, Gasbarrini A, Genta RM, Issa JP, Boland CR, Ricciardiello L (2011) Chemoprevention of intestinal polyps in ApcMin/+ mice fed with western or balanced diets by drinking annurca apple polyphenol extract. Cancer Prev Res (Phila) 4(6):907–15. doi:10.1158/1940-6207.CAPR-10-0359